Bethel University

Spark

All Electronic Theses and Dissertations

2021

Locational Disparity in Rural Education

Carlie A. Hedlund Bethel University

Follow this and additional works at: https://spark.bethel.edu/etd

Part of the Educational Methods Commons, and the Teacher Education and Professional Development Commons

Recommended Citation

Hedlund, C. A. (2021). *Locational Disparity in Rural Education* [Master's thesis, Bethel University]. Spark Repository. https://spark.bethel.edu/etd/280

This Master's thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Spark. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Spark.

LOCATIONAL DISPARITY IN RURAL EDUCATION

A MASTER'S THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY

OF BETHEL UNIVERSITY

ΒY

CARLIE ANN HEDLUND

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS

FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF ARTS

MAY 2021

BETHEL UNIVERSITY

LOCATIONAL DISPARITY IN RURAL EDUCATION

Carlie Ann Hedlund

May 2021

APPROVED

Thesis Advisor: John Bergeland, Ph.D.

Program Director: Molly Wickam, MBA, Ph.D.

Acknowledgments

Thank you to Dr. John Bergeland for being the greatest support through this, thank you for all of your hard work. Without it, I would not have made it past the finish line. I am grateful for the strong women who raised me, Kelly, Marge, and Kris. It is their never-ending encouragement and love that got me where I am today. Finally, thank you to my students both past and present. I am doing this to be the best possible teacher I can be.

Abstract

Location impacts the quality of education a student receives. Specifically in rural areas, the challenges that students face are unique to their location. The purpose of this literature review on locational disparity in rural education was to understand the complex problems facing rural students and educators. Resource inequities, lower population across an expansive area, and high poverty impact the educational achievement, postsecondary attainment, as well as the special education and gifted programs in these schools. These aspects were analyzed as they paint a cumulative picture of the rural educational experience. As a quarter of the United States population lives in rural areas, it is crucial to understand these issues in order to solve the problems facing these areas.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgments	3
Abstract	4
Table of Contents	5
Chapter I: Introduction	6
Research Question	11
Chapter II: Literature Review	12
Background in Rural Education	15
Achievement and Attainment	19
College Readiness and Experience	28
Special Education	44
Gifted and Talented Education	53
Chapter III: Discussion and Conclusion	67
Impact of Location on Rural Student's Achievement	68
Differences in College Preparation Between Rural and Suburban Schools	70
Impact of Location on Special Needs and Gifted Students' Education	72
Limitations	76
Implications for Future Research	77
Professional Application	77
Conclusion	79
References	80

CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION

An equitable education should be accessible to all students regardless of location. This is a crucial question of what is intended by the right to an education. Rural students simply do not receive the same privileges in their education due to locational disparity. Biddle and Azano (2016) contended that "the changing social circumstances of America's diverse and changing rural communities have created new opportunities and new challenges for rural schools and school districts" (p. 299). The challenges of rural education explored in this paper revolve around achievement and attainment, postsecondary preparation and completion, gifted and talented programs, and special education services.

Educational "resource inequalities translate into important educational investments at both family and school levels, and help explain deficits in attainment and standardized achievement" in rural schools (Roscigno et al., 2006, p. 2121). Students from rural areas are more likely to have a disadvantage when it comes to the availability of resources as compared to their suburban counterparts (Roscino et al., 2006). Rural students who lack educational resources, both at home and at school, realize a lower level of academic achievement and are more likely to drop out of school (Roscigno & Crowley, 2001). This impacts their success in postsecondary education. Further, the economic factors in rural areas increase the probability of dropout rates and underachievement, as poverty is cyclical and a hard situation to get out of (Pink-Harper, 2015). Fishman (2015) found that "one in four rural children live in poverty, and of the 50 U.S. counties with the highest child-poverty rates, 48 are rural" (p. 1).

Educational resources influence how well students do academically in their postsecondary experience. Byun et. al (2012) found that rural students who attended four-year

6

colleges were more likely to be from lower-income families and first-generation college students as compared to suburban students. Overall, their academic backgrounds were not as intense, and this caused a strain on their educational attainment (Koricich et al., 2018). Although the number of rural students who attend postsecondary institutions has been rising over the past decade, there are barriers that need to be understood in order to help these students succeed (Goldman, 2019).

In special and gifted education, two key factors impact rural students: identification and services. Rural areas are more likely to struggle economically and be impacted by low population, lack of resources, and high poverty, which makes these financial problems even more prevalent (Chandler, 2018). Identifying these students as gifted or special education is key to provide a positive educational outcome for both of these types of students. Once these students are identified, the availability of programmatic resources is low (Siegle et al., 2016).

Personal Experience

When I entered college in the fall of 2011, I thought I was prepared. I had been on the honor roll every trimester throughout my high school career and juggled a job and many extracurricular activities. I was "the ideal student." That fall, my grades unexpectedly faltered as I had never experienced the rigorous academic standards required of postsecondary education. I never had to study up to this point in my education, and I never once had to cite a source in an academic paper. Essentially, I came to college unprepared to successfully continue my education. My collegiate peers who were mostly from suburban areas surrounding Minneapolis-St. Paul did not seem to share in this struggle. They had the skills to prosper in college; they had written papers that cited academic sources, and they actually had needed to study in order to be good students.

However, growing up in a rural area also allowed me to obtain skills that my suburban classmates did not. Classmates were surprised to know that some of my high school class options included taxidermy, small gas engines, multiple types of welding, CNA certification, and even home construction (students built an entire house every year on school property then auctioned it off upon completion at the end of the school year). This may sound like a dream school for those interested in trade work, but it was not conducive for those not interested in the trades. Due to the rural location of my hometown, the high school focused on preparing graduates for the workforce. It is also worth noting that the majority of my graduation class neither attended nor finished college.

I currently work at a rural conglomerate school in south-central Minnesota. I see the same experience I had in my own education reflected in that of my students. The only difference between my experience and the experience of students is the lack of programs to choose from. The school district, although they recently passed a referendum, had to close a school, cut their multimedia and woodworking classes, and reduce multiple staff positions. The only available classes currently offered outside of core curriculum (i.e., English, math, science, and social studies) are Family and Consumer Sciences classes (i.e., culinary and interior design), band, choir, and agriculture. There are no art classes, and the Advanced Placement class options are extremely limited, with none currently being offered for the coming school year. There is also no preparation for working in the trades, as the woodworking and mechanics classes were cut for the coming school year. The plight of the rural student is often overlooked in the United States as there is very limited research on rural students, according to Stone et al. (2018). What is known is that "students living in rural areas of the United States exhibit lower levels of educational achievement and a higher likelihood of dropping out of high school than do their nonrural counterparts" (Roscigno et al., 2006, p. 2121). As more than 20% of the population of public school students attended rural schools (as of the 2010-2011 school year), the deficits in rural education influence a notable portion of the population (Siegle et al., 2016).

The lack of policy geared towards rural education makes a significant impact on rural students' ability to be successful (Lewis & Boswell, 2020). Koricich et al. (2016) notes that other areas of public policy, such as health care, and economic development have made attempts to provide better care and opportunities to rural citizens, but the realm of education still has yet to improve significantly and continues to be a challenge. On the state and federal level, policies push rural schools to operate more like suburban schools, rather than use their location to their advantage and understand their unique needs (Fishman, 2015). Miller et al. (2019) suggested starting at the community level and embracing the quality of a small population in a less expansive location by implementing things like community libraries. Lewis and Boswell (2020) explained that policy at both the federal and state level continues to overlook rural areas which causes further misunderstandings of the challenges and opportunities of the rural public school system which creates more questions than answers.

Definition of Terms

The following is a list of terms and their definitions that are utilized throughout this project.

Rural

"In, relating to, or characteristic of the countryside rather than the town" (Lexico Dictionaries). The U.S. Census Bureau (2020) defines rural "as any population, housing, or territory not in an urban area." There are two classifications for urban: 1) Urbanized Areas (UAs) of 50,000 or more people; and 2) Urban Clusters (UCs) of at least 2,500 and less than 50,000 people. Anything that does not fall into these two categories is considered rural.

Academic Achievement

This term describes "academic outcomes that indicate the extent to which a student has achieved their learning goals" (Tophat.com, n.d., para. 1). Academic achievement can refer to all levels of education.

Special Education

Special Education is "specially designed instruction, at no cost to the parents, to meet the unique needs of a child with a disability." This includes "(i) Instruction conducted in the classroom, in the home, in hospitals and institutions, and in other settings; and (ii) Instruction in physical education" (Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), 2017, para. 1).

Gifted Students

"Gifted individuals are those who demonstrate outstanding levels of aptitude or competence in one or more domains." Aptitude is "defined as exceptional ability to reason and learn" and competence means "documented performance or achievement in the 10% or rarer" (National Association for Gifted Children, n.d., para. 3).

Educational Attainment

"Educational attainment is defined as the highest grade completed within the most advanced level attended in the educational system of the country where the education was received" (oecd.org, n.d., para. 2).

College Readiness

This term is defined as "the level of preparation a student needs to enroll and succeed without remediation—in a credit-bearing general education course at a postsecondary institution" (Educational Policy Improvement Center, 2007, para. 6).

Research Question

An equitable education should be accessible to all students regardless of their location in the United States. As a rural student and now teacher, I have noticed a disparity in the types of classes, the available classes, and the level of preparation provided for students' futures. The following research question guided this study: In what ways does a rural location impact students' education? This overarching question is broken down into three more specific questions: 1) How does location affect the academic achievement of rural students?; 2) How does the college preparation of rural high schools compare to their suburban counterparts?; and 3) How does location impact the education special needs and gifted students receive?

CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW

The studies in this literature review focus on different aspects of rural education in the United States. Originally, studies regarding academic achievement and attainment were the focus but due to the lack of research on that topic specifically, this search had to be expanded to include college readiness, special education, and gifted and talented education. There are also studies included in this literature review that give a background on rural education in the areas of school reform (Fishman, 2015), rural education in Minnesota (McMurray & Ronningen, 2006), and general rural education (Biddle & Azano, 2016). The grade levels represented in these studies include elementary, middle school, high school, and college students. Selected studies also had to have been conducted within the last twenty years in order to be considered relevant and accurate to rural education today; studies over twenty years old were excluded from this literature review.

Databases in the Bethel University online catalog were used for this research. The CLICsearch tool was utilized which searches for scholarly articles across numerous databases including Gale OneFile, EBSCOhost, and SAGE JOURNALS. The search was narrowed to only include journals, review, theses/dissertations, and digital books. The consistent keywords used were "rural education." This had to be specified to "rural education" and "United States" in order to remove the numerous studies about rural education in other countries. I kept the key words "rural education" and "United States;" then I added other terms including attainment, achievement, and completion.

Additional keywords to further the research included the following: postsecondary, special education, gifted and talented, disparity, recruitment, college, inequality, resources,

location, aspirations, and programming. Each article included in this study could have also included comparisons between rural, urban, and suburban. These did not have to be generalized to the United States of America; in some cases, they were a single state case study. The selected studies also had to examine a rural education situation in an academic setting in an elementary, secondary, or postsecondary education level.

Narrowing Process

The research began with using the search engine and searching for rural education, which resulted in studies from around the world. Not wanting to expand beyond the United States, studies done regarding other countries were excluded from this review in order to narrow the information gathered and keep it localized. Three studies, though broad, provided a background on rural education information for understanding the context in which these studies took place (Biddle & Azano, 2016; Fishman, 2015; McMurray & Ronningen, 2006).

Originally, the intention was for the review to solely focus on academic achievement. However, it was found that only six sources to be substantial enough to include (Gagnon & Mattingly, 2016; Irvin et al., 2011; Miller et al., 2019; Roscigno & Crowley, 2001; Roscigno et al., 2006; Wilcox et al., 2014). It was then expanded the search to include college readiness which produced ten studies that focused on rural college readiness and attainment (Burr, 2006; Byun et al., 2012; Goldman, 2019; Klugman, 2012; Koricich et al., 2018; Li, 2019; McCauley, 2020; Pink-Harper, 2015; Schmitt-Wilson et al., 2018; Stone et al., 2018).

Expanding the search a third and fourth time was needed in order to create a sufficient review; as a result, articles were searched for regarding rural education that included special and gifted education. This resulted in seven sources for gifted education (Azano et al., 2014;

Howley et al., 2009; Kettler et al., 2016; Kettler et al., 2015; Lewis & Boswell, 2020; Puryear & Kettler, 2017; Siegle et al., 2016) and four for special education (Chandler, 2018; Hawley et al., 2017; Jones Ault et al., 2019; Rude & Miller, 2018).

Article Selection

All of the articles included in this review focus on how location impacts educational attainment, college readiness, or special and gifted education. These articles include students from grade levels kindergarten through postsecondary.

Of the 30 studies, 13 involved qualitative research; whereas the remaining 17 conducted used quantitative research. The 13 qualitative studies relied on examining past research (Biddle & Azano, 2016; Burr, 2016; Fishman, 2015; Hawley et al., 2017; Koricich et al., 2018; McMurray & Ronningen, 2006; Siegle et al., 2016), surveys/questionnaires (Azano et al., 2014; Chandler, 2018; Jones Ault et al., 2019; Li, 2019; Stone et al., 2018), and semi-structured interviews (Wilcox et al., 2014).

Of the 17 quantitative studies, five used data from the National Educational Longitudinal Study (Byun et al. 2012; Klugman, 2012; Roscigno et al., 2006; Roscigno & Crowley, 2001; Schmitt-Wilson et al., 2018) and seven used the National Center for Education Statistics as their main resource (Gagnon & Mattingly, 2016; Goldman, 2019; Irvin et al., 2011; Kettler et al., 2016; Lewis & Boswell, 2020; McCauley, 2020; Puryear & Kettler, 2017). The remaining studies also used varied other forms of data collection along with their main courses like the U.S. Census Bureau (Pink-Harper, 2015), rural policy research and statistics (Howley et al., 2009; Rude & Miller, 2018), Academic Excellence Indicator System (Kettler et al., 2015), and other publicly available sources (Miller et al., 2019). Chapter II is split into five sections: 1) Background in Rural Education 2) Achievement and Attainment 3) College Readiness and Experience 4) Special Education and 5) Gifted/Talented Education.

Background in Rural Education

Fishman (2015) claimed that rural life is challenging; from not being able to access highspeed internet and escalating drug use, to the lack of certain perks found in city centers, there is nothing to attract those from outside to move to these areas. Around one-fifth of students in the United States live in rural regions, one in four of those students live in poverty, and out of the top 50 counties in the US with the highest child-poverty rates, 96 percent of them are rural.

According to Fishman (2015), more education policies on state and federal levels ignore the advantages to living in these rural areas and push rural schools instead to operate like the larger schools in more suburban areas. In order to improve rural education, Fishman (2015) noted that "various types of policies, including compliance and reporting requirements, teacher certification and evaluation schemes, funding formulas and grants, and the broader category of "innovation killers," disadvantage rural schools in particular" (p. 8).

In a qualitative review of previous literature, Fishman (2015) found more of a priority should be put on the search and support for bringing new business opportunities to rural areas in order to benefit the economies and therefore boost funding in the area. As well, there ought to be a greater emphasis on cultivating organizations that focus on education. "An influx of capital from a prestigious venture fund, coupled with the buzz, magnetic draw, and talented mentorship this offers, could usher in a new wave of leaders from outside and within who focus on rural education issues" (p. 7). Fishman (2015) argued that the "education system that was lackluster in urban America was perhaps even more so in rural areas" (p. 15). Schools wanted to give students a proper education, but there was an imbalance between preparing students for college or for a career. Fishman (2015) purported that it was an area's desire to preserve their communities that caused inequality in college readiness. The population that attained education beyond secondary were more likely to leave rural areas for greater opportunities which causes longterm economic decline in the area.

Biddle and Azano (2016) investigated 100 years of rural education; they reviewed previous research on rural teacher "recruitment, retention, and training as a case study to examine the constancy and change in the construction of the 'rural school problem'" (p. 298). Globalization has impacted the rural landscape as agriculture changes hands from family-run farms to large-scale farming operations. Resource extraction has gone through both booms and busts as more favorable financial circumstances take production and labor abroad. This can spur the outmigration of young people for greater opportunities in urban and suburban areas, as rural areas experience a drain on their local resources.

Biddle and Azano (2016) found literature in the *Journal of Research in Rural Education* and *The Rural Educator* and they identified four main themes across the articles: processes of school improvement, relationships between school and community, recruitment, retention, and training of teachers, and achievements and aspirations of students. The literature they reviewed was narrowed down to a singular topic: teacher recruitment, retention, and training, because it is an issue that can be controlled and ultimately solved within the schools rather than on the state or federal policy level. Over the past century, scholars have "tried to make sense of the unique educational needs of rural communities within these changing social and economic contexts" (p. 299). In 1909, the U.S. Commission on Country Life reported on the status of rural America living. Three years later, distinguished educational reformer Ellwood Cubberley coined the term "rural school problem" while discussing the challenges rural schools face. Other progressive educational reformers reiterated Ellwood's bemoaning and for over a decade before rural education became "the gravest of American problems" (Brooks, 1926, as cited in Biddle & Azano, 2016, p. 299). In the 1980s, the archaic nature of rural life was becoming more apparent and a concern for researchers. This was not the first time that this issue was expressed, as researchers in the early twentieth century were concerned with the "provinciality of rural life and people, the administrative inefficiency of rural schools, and the lack of adequate preparation for rural teachers" (p. 300).

Biddle and Azano (2016) found that in the past century, "education researchers' changing perceptions of rural contexts; the manifestations of these changes as they relate to preparing, recruiting, and retaining the teacher labor force in these areas; and by extension, the changing nature of rurality itself during these periods" (p. 314). The idea of the "rural problem" has changed over time, all the while concerns about the equity of schooling as it pertains to rural communities has been at the forefront. This study, while not discounting the issues urban schools face, cautions future researchers to "reevaluate education's relationship to marginalized places and spaces in a holistic and inclusive way" (p. 316).

McMurray and Ronningen (2006) examined the many challenges that rural Minnesota schools face due to spread-out populations, aging infrastructure, financial hardships, and declining school enrollments that will more than likely persist into the future. In Minnesota, K- 12 enrollments have fallen in general, but the hardest hit areas have been rural. Currently, there are 336 school districts in Minnesota, 52 of which account for 12% of its area yet only 8% of its students. These 52 districts enroll between five to nearly 10 students per square mile. One hundred seventeen districts have between two and five students per square mile. This covers almost 35% of the state while representing only 9% of the enrollment population. Finally, 45 districts have between one and two students per square mile; this covers 17% of the state's geographic area but only contains three percent of the student population. The 23 leastdense school districts have less than one student per square mile, which covers over 22% of the total geographical area (McMurray & Ronningen, 2006).

Students in these rural areas are more likely to qualify for free or reduced-price school lunches than their urban counterparts. In fact, districts with less than two students per square mile have more than 40% of their students eligible for these meals. In the past, metro areas of Minnesota tended to have more linguistic diversity, but in rural areas, the population of students who speak a language other than English at home has increased by 20,000 students. This has occurred most in the southern part of the state, which has created a higher concentration of English language learners in this area. In these schools, enrollment declines have had the biggest impact. Enrollment fell 10% in areas with two to five students per square mile and 17% in areas with one to two students per square mile. Enrollments in these schools also fell at every grade level. Overall, the largest declines are taking place in rural areas, but Minnesota as a whole is experiencing falling enrollments. With fewer students enrolling in elementary grades, this is a trend that will continue. Nonetheless, these rural districts will still have to continue to provide the same level of educational services to a smaller and smaller student population, while their "state aid per-pupil revenues are shrinking" (McMurray & Ronningen, 2006, p. 19).

Achievement and Attainment

In a study examining resource inequalities in urban and rural schools, Roscigno, Tomaskovic-Devey, and Crowley (2006) researched "resource availability, investment inequalities and implications for achievement and attainment among urban, rural and suburban adolescents" (p. 2122). This study procured data from the Common Core of Data (CCD) and the nationally representative data set from the National Educational Longitudinal Survey (NELS), which draws from student, parent, teacher, and principal components. The data included controls for individual, family, and school characteristics and measured location, both urban and rural, school resources, family investment in education, and achievement outcomes. The information about the community was provided by the principal of the student's school. In 1988, the first wave of data, NELS randomly selected samples of 25 eighth grade students from around 1,000 schools. With high follow-up response rates, these students were tracked in the second and third waves, in 1990 and 1992, respectively.

Locations are categorized by the school principal. Locations characterized as rural or farming were put into the rural category. Those characterized as large, inner city, or metropolitan were considered urban, and the other schools fell into the category of suburban and urban fringe. Nearly 20 percent of the sample students were located in rural areas, six percent were from urban areas, and the rest resided in suburban locales. Standardized math and reading tests, produced by the Educational Testing Service, were used for the

19

measurement of achievement and attainment outcomes. These tests were considered beneficial to the study as they were standardized across school and location (pp. 2125-2126).

Due to the nature of the local economy, Roscigno et al. (2006) discovered that rural and urban areas were more likely to have a disadvantage when it to the availability of resources, when compared to suburban schools; "recognizing both the spatial patterning of opportunity and the ways in which local opportunity permeates or mitigates inequality through more familiar and proximate institutional (i.e., family and school) channels" (p. 2124). If a school is better able to invest in education, it is reflected in student achievement. These investments, such as a lower student-teacher ratio or more AP courses, results in higher levels of achievement.

Roscigno et al. (2006) found that rural and urban students were more likely to drop out of high school and even performed more poorly academically when compared to suburban students. These factors were further aggravated by the financial shortcomings. Rural areas commonly had lower property and corporation taxation and were allocated \$600 less per student than suburban schools every year. In urban areas, insufficient funding resulted from societal structure, racial issues, and lower household income.

To summarize, Roscigno et al. (2006) stated that "families and schools in America's inner cities and rural places simply lack many of the resources that promote educational achievement and attainment" (p. 2139). Students in these schools were more likely than their suburban counterparts to drop out of high school and exhibited lower educational achievement. Beyond the fact that these areas tended to have larger families and lower levels of parental education, they also had higher concentrations of poor students with lower per-pupil expenditures. According to Roscigno (2006), these resource shortfalls at home and in the schools, illustrate the deficits in urban and rural achievement and attainment.

In a 2001 study on rural education, Roscigno and Crowley sought to continue to expand on the already existing literature by examining the resources that influence achievement and attainment. They stated that "students living in rural areas of the United States exhibit lower levels of educational achievement and a higher likelihood of dropping out of high school than do their nonrural counterparts" (p. 268). There is a disparity between the achievement of suburban students and rural students. According to Roscigno and Crowley, rural students often have less family and school resources than their suburban counterparts. Suburban students have greater access to more and better educational resources, which means they experience a higher level of academic achievement and attainment.

Roscigno and Crowley (2001) drew from three waves of the National Educational Longitudinal Survey (NELS) and Common Core of Data (CCD) for their data. The NELS collects and maintains a large and nationally representative sample of not just student components, but also parent, teacher, and principal. The first wave was conducted in 1988. A random sample of 25 eighth-grade students from 1,000 middle schools were pulled by The National Center for Education Statistics. The researchers followed up with these students in 1990 and 1992; the follow-up response rates were high. School and district data came from the CCD, which is the database most used by the National Center for Education Statistics for public elementary and secondary school data. For this particular study, the CCD information included data on racial composition and educational spending. The information used to measure rurality was provided by the principal of the student's school. Even though this can be subjective, it takes into account the school's geographic location and qualitative factors such as character, which the census designation of rurality would not as it just focuses on population. Achievement was measured by standardized testing in math and reading using tenth-grade scores. Family resources were measured by examining family income and level of parental education.

The disparity in income and parental education and the lack of resources create a disadvantage for rural students. Achievement and attainment are shaped at both the family and school level. Roscigno and Crowley (2001) predicted that rural parents would lag behind nonrural families in parental income and education. Indeed, they found an income gap of approximately \$8,000 between rural and nonrural families as well as a significant disparity in parental education. Also, spending per pupil was significantly lower than that of metro schools; in fact, nonrural schools spent \$700 per year more on students than rural schools. Lower taxes in rural areas and issues with passing school referendums also cause problems with generating additional revenue.

Poverty is a key factor that influences the experience of many rural youth and increases the probability of educational issues such as dropout rates and underachievement. This hardship tends to be intergenerational and affects 20% of students who live in rural areas. Irvin et al. (2011) studied high-poverty rural areas and how the relationship between school characteristics and the aspirations and achievements impact rural students. They also compared educational outcomes of both high and low poverty rural communities. The purpose of the study was to investigate whether the school characteristics and experiences either encourage or constrict the academic achievement of students in these communities and the differences in the relationship between these two aspects and poverty level. School characteristics examined in this study "included grade span, percent of students eligible for free lunch, pupil-teacher ratio, location, school size, and percent of students from racial/ethnic minority backgrounds," while "schooling experiences included college preparation program, postsecondary preparation activities, academic self-concept, school valuing, and school belonging" (p. 1228).

Students numbering 6,247 in all from 43 low-poverty and 21 high-poverty areas participated in the study. These students completed a questionnaire administered by their teacher and on-site researchers. In order to identify poverty level and location, the researchers used U.S. Census Bureau and National Center for Education Statistics (NCES). Rural communities with 20% or more of their residents meeting the annual US Census Bureau definition of poverty were noted as high poverty. The study found that school characteristics did in fact act as a predictor of achievement for high-poverty rural students but not for their low-poverty counterparts. School characteristics were not a predictor of educational aspirations for either group of students. There were, however, small but notable differences between the attainment and ambitions of high and low poverty students. Some of the findings were inconsistent with previous research. For example, students attending high-poverty with grades K-12 housed in the same school tended to have lower educational attainment, whereas previous research had said schools with wider grade spans had a positive impact. They also found no relationship between school location and academic achievement, whereas prior studies showed that students in these remote locations may not have had the support.

This study, with its large and diverse rural sample, showed that rural students "have high aspirations for their future" (p. 1238). By controlling for the background of the students and their families, this study focused more on the school context and its contributions. Predictions can be made for the academic achievement of rural students in high-poverty areas, even though the retention of teachers is a challenge for rural schools, for it is the small class sizes, not the school size, that is a positive.

Gagnon and Mattingly (2016), studied how access to Advanced Placement (AP) classes, and how enrollment and success in those classes differed depending on the location of the school. Seeking to fill the gaps left by other researchers, this study used regression to analyze access, enrollment, and success across a range of school districts in the United States. In recent years, there has been a push for schools to raise their common standards and better prepare students for postsecondary education. The number of students who took AP courses doubled between 2002 and 2012 to over two million students. Even though AP course participation became more common, rural areas still struggled to provide access to these courses. The researchers noted that "for gifted students in rural schools, a lack of AP coursework offerings would present a significant threat to equal opportunity given they could not demonstrate this college-readiness in the same manner as their more urban peers" (p. 267).

Only 51.4% of rural districts enroll at least one student in AP courses, which is significantly lower than the 78.3% of town districts, 93.8% of suburban districts, and 97.3% of urban districts. These aforementioned district types also have an enrollment rate that is 30% higher than that of rural districts. In terms of success rate, suburban districts have the highest level, as 45.3% of AP-enrolled students pass at least one exam. In contrast, rural districts have a 31.8% success rate. These numbers reveal locational disparity in AP availability, enrollment, and

success and these have implications for educational opportunity of rural students. Gagnon and Mattingly (2016) also noted that these areas might not see the need for AP course work as they might not have a high number of students who would take these classes or the available staff to offer them.

AP is a widespread program but is not the only option for students seeking challenging courses and the possibility of college credit. Gagnon and Mattingly (2016) suggested alternatives to AP that might be more feasible for rural students, "including dual enrollment, distance learning, and district-developed curricula" (p. 278). Even though the data does not reflect whether or not these alternatives can replace AP coursework, they are nonetheless possibilities that may be more attainable and create a more equitable level of coursework rigor education for rural students.

Achievement varies among students in rural, suburban, and urban communities. Miller et al. (2019) studied poverty and how that intersects with location to influence education. This study sought out to explore how community-level stressors and resources can impact achievement. Poverty has changed depending on where students are geographically in the United States. The researchers explained that there exists a lack of literature on the rural poor. This study is important as it evaluated the intersection between location and poverty and its influence on families and students.

The data was acquired through publicly available data sources that were geocoded and then matched to the addresses of the children. The study then analyzed several community aspects, such as "social service availability was multiplied by a factor of ten, toxic releases divided by one hundred, and crime divided by one thousand" (p. 112). After adjusting for the demographics of the children and their families, it was found that rural students had lower academic skills than those of children in suburban areas. As far as community resources, such as parks and cultural activities, children in rural areas had the fewest as compared to suburban and urban children. This finding is unsurprising, for in more desolate areas, the population is more sparse and there is less of a perceived need for these resources. As for community stressors, rural children did have more positive experiences; they are less likely to be exposed to crime and violence than those in urban areas. Children in urban communities, although living in areas with rich cultural aspects, tended to have to deal with more crime. In order to best impact the academic outcomes of these rural students, the researchers suggested enacting policies and programs that target the community such as library outreach programs.

Wilcox et al. (2014) analyzed rural high school completion in six different districts in New York in order to understand what qualities these schools possess in order to ensure average or above average graduation rates. The context of this study was New York state, which has over 700 districts and many of them rural. New York has high graduation requirements that have only increased since 2005, as outgoing students must pass five exit assessments called Regents Exams. The six districts sampled were considered to be located in durable agrarian areas, whose economies focused on agriculture. These schools were not located in resort areas, which have higher property taxes that contribute greatly to the districts they are located in, and all have graduation rates that are either above average or average, when compared to similar schools.

The data for this study was collected using semi-structured interviews and documentary evidence, which included curriculum maps, pacing guides, and other school and district

planning materials. The interviews were conducted with teachers and administrators, with each school providing five to ten teachers and two to five administrators. A total of 63 interviews were undertaken and then analyzed. The study found that these schools do face the same challenges consistent with locational disparity found in other research. Much like other rural schools in the United States, there are declining enrollment rates, financial resources disparities, and lower property values. The higher performing schools, however, overcome these issues by

(a) the qualities of academic goals, expectations, and learning opportunities; (b) the nature of individual and collective educator efficacy; (c) the strategies that educators used to develop and maintain family relationships and engage community members; and (d) mechanisms for adapting instruction and employing interventions for students at risk of dropping out. (p. 7)

Due to the size and location, many rural schools are unable to provide a range of challenging and diverse classes and programs in order to meet all student needs. However, that did not deter these schools from maintaining very high expectations for their students. The districts with better graduation rates often had deep rooted beliefs that each student could meet these expectations. Instead of lowering their standards for some students, they give students the proper assistance, regardless of ability, in order to pass the state mandated tests. The districts considered to be higher performing also made significant effort to use resources beyond what is offered in their schools. Some of these resources included networking with other schools in order to collaborate on best practices that could improve their schools. They also used technology to their advantage by providing distance learning and virtual field trips that take them to locations they might not otherwise be able to experience. Average districts did not take advantage of these opportunities, as they did not participate in professional development nor offer courses outside of their school.

When it came to efficacy and engagement, faculty in higher-performing schools not only had relationships with the students but also their families and the community. This is unique to rural schools, as the smaller nature of these locations more commonly allows for these relationships to be built. This directly influences graduation rates as students see the involvement of their educators and that they genuinely care about their education. Rural areas have a strong sense of place with school being the center of these communities.

College Readiness and Experience

In a 2015 study, Pink-Harper explored the role that educational attainment plays in the economic development of rural communities. Human capital is crucial to the economic prosperity and long-term stability of an area and the education rural students are able to achieve and then bring back to their hometowns can positively impact these locations. Pink-Harper (2015) sought to determine whether the level of educational attainment affects the economic growth and development efforts of nonmetropolitan areas with or without a research university" (p. 167). Universities, and especially research universities, do serve their surrounding communities as both "economic growth hubs and as facilitators of higher education" (p 167).

They recruit talented students which spawns both economic growth and development as people choose to establish businesses in these locations. These universities also encounter issues such as a declining public tax base and globalization, as other institutions abroad grow and become competition. This study asked how big of an impact research universities and educational attainment have on more isolated rural communities and whether human capital can account for progressive economic results. These issues were more impactful when the college is located in smaller, rural communities. For one, they lack financial resources to attract potential students and even faculty members, which can also impact new businesses choosing these areas. Two, research universities can greatly impact the economy, especially in a more isolated location. Three, the economic growth rate in rural areas is less than that of metropolitan areas, 0.4% as compared to 1.1%, respectively (p. 168). These particular rural areas also experienced an increase in unemployment rates, in 2008 it was 5.3% and it rose in 2009 to 9.2%. These numbers show how necessary it is for rural communities to enhance their attractiveness to outsiders in order to develop economically.

Today's economy is also more knowledge-based as opposed to labor-based. Previous research cited by Pink-Harper (2015) revealed that "universities are one of the contributing factors to successful local economic development because they provide skilled workers for a community" (p. 168). The study tested whether human capital and institutional intellectual capital were predictors of economic growth. The data in this investigation was pulled from the U.S. Department of Commerce, U.S. Census Bureau, and American Fact Finder. The demographics were race and ethnicity, median household income, population, region, and economic distress indicators such as poverty rate, market per capita income, and unemployment rate. The findings showed that "the economic stability of the community and the presence of a research university are more important predictors in explaining the economic growth trends of a community" (p. 176). Human capital was found to not be as important of a factor in economic growth. When combined, both human capital and intellectual capital lead to positive economic growth and development in rural communities. The researcher noted that more studies in this area do need to be conducted in order to come to complete conclusions and understand trends about economic growth in rural areas as it relates to research universities.

Schmitt-Wilson et al. (2018) examined the "patterns of educational attainment" (p. 1) among students in rural areas. In previous studies on educational attainment among rural students, 30% had even earned a bachelor's degree, which is low when compared to 40% of suburban students and 43% of urban students. (Byun, Meece, & Irvin, 2012, as cited in Schmitt-Wilson et al., date). This is crucial information as the U.S. educational system seeks to make access to higher education more attainable and equitable for all students. The researchers asked two questions to guide their analysis of the data. One, "among rural students, does education expected for occupation predict educational attainment in adulthood?" Two, "are there differences in educational attainment among rural students according to region of residence in the United States?" (p. 3).

Data was collected from the 2002 Educational Longitudinal Study, that focused on current sequences of rural educational achievement as well as those in two year and four year degree attainment. This study followed 10th graders from a nationally representative sample. These students were initially surveyed in 2002; follow-up surveys were administered in 2004 (when the students were high school seniors), in 2006 (two years after graduation), and again in 2012. Transcript data from high schools provided academic achievement information. Schmitt-Wilson et al. (2018) examined their data in five parts: region of residence, family socioeconomic background (SES), family composition, parental expectations, parent discussion, and academic achievement. At the time of this study, almost nine million students in the United States were considered rural. The researchers found that 44% of rural students sampled reported educational attainment of a high school degree and 21% reported to have continued on to receive an associate degree or certificate. Beyond that, 28% of the respondents had earned a bachelor's degree, and seven percent had earned a master's degree or higher.

The findings indicated there would be benefits to shifting the language used to discuss educational attainment. In previous studies, anything less than a bachelor's degree was seen as inferior in professional spaces. If a more inclusive definition of EA that recognized the benefits of continuing education beyond high school in any capacity, as in training for the trades, Schmitt-Wilson et al. (2018) noted that it would be more inclusive and supportive to rural students. It could provide more meaningful support to any student who wanted to remain in a rural area yet continue their education. This study serves as a firm reminder that a "one-sizefits-all" (p. 11) definition of educational attainment is not appropriate for all students.

In a 2012 study exploring why some students enroll in highly selective colleges, Klugman examined data from the 2002 Educational Longitudinal Study (ELS), a nationally representative probability sample of United States' tenth graders which used a survey commissioned by the National Center for Education Statistics. The sample included 9,880 cases from 710 different schools; the school sample sizes ranged from less than 10 to 40. Follow-up surveys were conducted in 2004 and 2006. The study focused on how school programmatic and nonprogrammatic school resources affected students' post-secondary choices and mediated the impact of family socioeconomic status (SES). Klugman (2012) noted that "the effect of family SES on college destinations is partially mediated by high school resources" (p. 812). Typically, high-SES families direct their resources at their children meaning that family SES will have some impact on students' postsecondary destinations but that high school resources at least partially mediate family SES.

Klugman (2012) conducted the study in three steps. First, differences in high school resources were evaluated by "regressing each of the resources on the student's family SES" (p. 812). Next, while controlling for tenth grade test scores, track placement, school size, and student/parental educational expectations, two things were estimated: 1) the influence of family SES on students' marks of distinction and 2) the extent to which school resources intervene the impact of family SES on the marks of distinction. Finally, in order to fully investigate students' postsecondary destinations, the study used a multinomial logistic regression. Klugman's (2012) study theorized that school resources play a more significant role in the college selection process, regardless of the SES of the student's family. Unlike studies before, this one considered a school's programmatic resource as a predictor of college destinations, used more recent data, and is the only study to examine how high school resources are the "mediators between family background and postsecondary destinations" (p. 805).

Students with high SES did, in fact, attend more advantaged high schools with more options for programmatic resources, like more and a variety of AP and IB subjects, greater extracurricular offerings, and more teachers with graduate degrees. Family SES also correlated positively with attending (Catholic or non-Catholic) private schools over public ones and was negatively associated with attending a rural high school and positively associated with attending a suburban high school (p. 814). Previous studies have greatly underestimated the impact of programmatic school resources. This study showed that it does make a difference in enrollment in more selective colleges. This research broke new ground, as it examined both school resources and family SES, instead of studying them as two separate and unrelated variables.

Klugman (2012) found that without a wider range of class options, rural and urban students were less prepared for the high level of work required to be successful in college. In these schools, financial inequality caused an imbalance in social and instructional resources, such as Advanced Placement courses. Without the opportunity for higher-level learning, students were at a disadvantage when it came to the college admission process. Rural and urban students were less likely to have access to these resources and in turn, influenced their ability to participate in post-secondary education. A lack of variety when it came to classes also impacted college preparation, as students were less prepared for college level work.

In a 2019 study, Li examined "how family factors contribute to the rural/non-rural differences in college expectations in the early 2010s" (p. 1). Li (2019) sought to add to prior studies that rural students in the early 2010s were as likely to expect a four-year college education though their college expectations were less than that of their suburban counterparts. Li noted that the rural and non-rural "differences in college expectations are more complex than previously thought" (p. 1). Data collected by the National Center for Educational Statistics from the 2009 High School Longitudinal Study (HSLS:09), provided a nationally representative

sample of data of more than 23,000 ninth graders from 944 high schools in the United States. Follow up data was collected in 2012 when the majority of the students were in 11th grade.

The data provided involved information regarding each student, their parents, classmates, counselors, administrators, and teachers. HSLS:09 used different questionnaires answered by the student, teacher, school administrator, counselor, and parents to compile this data. The data also included the location of the high schools which allowed for the comparisons of rural and non-rural communities. As this particular study was limited to students who (along with their parents) responded to the questionnaire which reduced the sample size to 6,371.

To begin, Li (2019) used cross-tabulations and mean tests to describe the rural and urban differences in both family background and college expectations. Next, in order to analyze the rural disadvantage and advantage narrative, the researcher used a series of six logistic regression models. Last, to analyze the effects of family factors on rural and nonrural students, interaction terms were built with each high school location and family factor with regard to testing the interactional hypothesis. In all, 70.4% of exclusively rural students, 72.54% of urban students, and 76.24% of suburban students expected a four year or beyond college education. Although not as statistically significant, more nonrural students had higher educational expectations. As it pertained to family income, urban students reportedly had more families living in poverty as compared to rural students. Regarding levels of parental education, rural students were less likely to have college-educated parents as compared to suburban students. Finally, rural parents were less likely to expect their student to attend a four-year college. In fact, only 75.86% of rural parents carried that expectation, while 82.14% of urban parents and 82.81% of suburban parents reported this expectation. This created a lower social capital for rural students.

In 2012, Byun et al. conducted a study in order to explore how "various factors predicted bachelor's degree attainment among rural youth attending a four-year institution" (p. 463). They questioned whether rural students attending four-year colleges differed in their precollege and college experiences and background traits when compared to their metropolitan counterparts. They sought to uncover which traits and experiences mattered for bachelor degree attainment among rural students and which predictors of degree completion varied when compared to suburban and urban students.

Using data from the 1998-2000 National Educational Longitudinal Study (NELS) and the Postsecondary Education Transcript Study (PETS) that was collected as a part of NELS, the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) drew random samples of about 25 eighth graders from 1,000 randomly selected schools in the United States in 1988. NELS followed these students through their high school career in 1990 and 1992 and then again in 1994 and 2000. The sample consisted of about 12,100 students.

Overall, 70% of rural students who attended four-year colleges earned their degree by 2000, which represented the same completion rate as urban and suburban students (68%). Of this 70%, the rural students were less likely to have parents who completed a bachelor's degree or higher (37%) as compared to suburban students (50%) and urban students (50%). Rural families also were more likely to have a lower annual income compared to suburban and urban students, whereas, 38% of rural families, 54% of suburban families, and 49% of urban families made \$50,000 or more per year. Rural students performed just as well as their suburban
counterparts on Grade 12 standardized tests, but the curriculum in rural schools was not as intense as suburban or urban schools.

As for college experience, rural students were more likely to attend a public college and less likely to enroll in a college with a lower acceptance rate, also known as a selective college. Rural students were also more likely to attend full-time. In terms of GPA, participation in intramural athletics, delay of entry, and partaking in extracurricular activities such as student government and Greek life, there were no significant rural-metro differences. Rural students did face challenges that were unique to their situation. Byun et. al (2012) found that "rural adolescents who attended a four-year institution were disproportionately more likely to be first-generation college students and to come from lower-income families than their metro counterparts. In addition, rural students were more likely to enter college with a less rigorous academic curricular background than their metro counterparts" (p. 479).

In a 2018 qualitative study, Stone et al. sought to understand how students who left their rural communities in pursuit of furthering their education formed their personal values and how those values impacted their higher education choices. This case study shared the stories of these rural college-bound seniors in order to create better support systems within their home communities and the institutions they attend. Stone et al. (2018) desired to fill the gaps in literature left by previous studies by asking the following two research questions: "How do recent high school graduates who grow up in a rural context and intend to leave their communities to pursue higher education form their values system?" and "What values are common among recent high school graduates who choose to leave their rural communities to pursue higher education?" (p.15). The criteria for individuals to participate in the study was threefold: be a recent high school graduate who had been admitted full-time to a four-year college but not yet attended said institution for a full semester, be from a rural community, and intend on moving away from their rural community upon their attendance at college. The rural communities were defined by the student's self-identification and by NCES (National Center for Education Statistics) standards. The concept of values was taken from the International Encyclopedia of Social Sciences, meaning "concepts of the desirable, influencing selective behavior" (Sills, 1968, p. 28, as cited by Stone et al., 2018, p. 16). In all, there were seven participants from diverse backgrounds and rural communities in Texas.

Documentation, interviews, physical artifacts, and archival records were gathered from the participants. The documents included subject-provided physical artifacts that demonstrated how their values were manifested in their daily lives and essays they had written in high school and for scholarship or college applications. They also participated in two semi-structured interviews. The first concentrated on the values each student found to be the most important, why those were the most impactful, and how those values are reflected in their own lives. The second interview was geared towards different ideologies or values and how students may have been exposed to beliefs different than their own and whether these interactions may have caused concern or excitement upon encountering. Although the students were diverse in the stories they shared and came from unique rural communities, three themes appeared in each of the students' stories: faith, family, and career, with a heavy focus on faith and family. Since Christianity played such a significant role in shaping the values of students, it can be considered a regional influence due to the location of the students. For most of the students, these values were linked. When it came to their focus on careers, they valued education but saw it as a pathway to a career they were passionately pursuing, which was often shown to be common about most students who are continuing their education, not just rural students.

Even though the percentage of rural students enrolling in postsecondary education was on the rise, it was lower than that of urban and suburban counterparts (NCES, 2015). With a graduation rate of just 80 percent, Stone et al. (2018) noted that "students in rural communities represent a huge opportunity for colleges and universities to meet enrollment challenges" (p. 21). Understanding the values of these rural students and how they are formed in these communities can help stakeholders such as admissions officers and those working in higher education create "more effective strategies for recruiting these students and supporting them once they arrive on campus" (p. 22).

In 2018, Koricich et al. examined the college choice and attendance of rural students in order to modernize past studies of the same nature. They also sought to draw connections between college choice and socioeconomic status impact both rural and nonrural youth. Before conducting their own research, they found that "although extensive research has been done on the educational access of many under-represented groups, scholarship on postsecondary access and choice for rural residents remains somewhat sparse" (p. 282). This study considered their audience of researchers, administrators, and possibly policymakers, in the hopes of improving "postsecondary access and choice pathways" (p. 282) to rural youth across the country. Rural students tend to face challenges based on their educational attainment. Historically, students from these areas tend to attend postsecondary institutions at a lower rate as compared to their metropolitan peers. Even though most think of rural areas as only a small percentage of the United States, as much as 60 million people live in rural areas make it a significant topic to explore. Other areas of public policy, such as health care and economic development have made attempts to provide better care and opportunities to rural citizens, it is the availability of education that still has yet to improve significantly and continue to be a challenge.

"Of all the domains in which rural areas struggle, educational attainment may be the most critical due to its connection to other important social outcomes such as employment, income, and civic participation" (Hillygus, 2005, as cited in Koricich et al., 2018, p. 258). Education is often the foundation for professional success and the lack of educational attainment can be a contributing aspect to the persistent economic and social struggles in rural areas. In order to overcome these issues, there needs to be a better range of postsecondary opportunities provided to rural residents. These opportunities will allow the residents to realize their economic potential at the local level. The study also showed that when compared to their nonrural counterparts, rural students did face inequalities when it came to postsecondary attendance and even have lowered their chances of attending highly selective institutions. There are significant disparities between rural and nonrural students when it comes to attending college. Even though the goal of the present study was to update previous studies on rural college attendance patterns, it showed the importance of improving the educational opportunities for rural students because it cannot be understated how important rural areas are when it comes to the future of the economy in the United States as it is the hub of agriculture.

In a 2019 study, Goldman investigated elements that have shown to impede or aid rural students in their access to higher education. Goldman explained that "access has been an ongoing issue for rural students" (p. 16) and interviewed students about their postsecondary journeys. Even though the number of students from rural areas who attend college is on the rise, there is not a lot of information regarding their experiences. So, this research was undertaken to add to the lack of existing research and provide unique perspectives on the postsecondary experience.

Goldman wanted to analyze "rural students' access and barriers to a four-year college and the cultural values (i.e., family background, rural culture, and rural school preparation) that affected college access and completion" (p. 17). The students interviewed used digital three-tofive minute stories that included audio, video, and pictures to explain their respective pathways to college. These stories gave the participants an opportunity to not only explain but also fully describe their identities and organize their own lives. In all, 49 students submitted digital stories fourteen of whom were categorized as rural or remote in conjunction with the U.S. Department of Education National Center for Education Statistics definition and therefore included study. All but two of the participants considered themselves to have financial barriers when it came to continuing their education. Eight identified as "American Indian," five as first generation, one as veteran, and six as "non-traditional." All of these components, students said, impacted their postsecondary journeys.

Finances were the most common barrier when it came to continuing their education. Students most frequently noted their parents' financial situation, the possible burden of debt, the balance of work and school, and their reliance on financial aid and scholarships. Those who did mention academics acknowledged that they were not as primed for college-level work, with one saying that "college is way harder than high school" (p. 20). Leaving their communities was also difficult for the participants. Rural communities tend to have strong values with a strong sense of community, family, religion, a distrust of outsiders, with an emphasis on common sense over intellectual ability. College may be the opportunity some students see as a way out of their rural life but it also means that these students have to adapt and assimilate to the more dominant culture where they attend and often compare themselves to their nonrural counterparts. One student was very aware of the differences in her secondary experience, stating "I'm from a [rural] school. It's a very small school. I didn't have a lot of opportunities that others had from bigger schools" (p. 21).

Other themes that were mentioned by many participants as a factor in their experiences were family support, self-efficacy, and on-campus support. The students saw their families as a support system when it came to continuing their education and that completing their education was a way to give back to their family. Six of the participants, although considering their family to be an aid to their education, also explained that they had issues attending school due to family challenges (e.g., death in the family, taking care of siblings). Students had to rely on themselves and their own tenacity in order to attend college. Their self-efficacy helped them overcome doubts from outsiders and advocate for themselves and their respective education. Participants also relied on support from their colleges; each indicated that the faculty and administration at their institution were helpful. From support networks geared toward their specific situation, like the Native American Center, or academic help or office hours, these students took advantage of the support in order to be successful regardless of their situation.

In a 2020 article, McCauley stressed the importance of students from rural communities who need particular support on college campuses as these students face unique challenges their more suburban counterparts do not understand. McCauley told the story of one student with whom she interacted who was the first in his family to decide to attend a four-year university instead of going to a trade school. After just one year, he ended up leaving the college and was pulled back to his rural area. As a result, McCauley wanted other campus educators to understand the issues these students face and be a better support system as they transition from rural life to campus life.

The US Census Bureau, as of 2019, defined everything not urban as rural. Specifically, anything not considered an urban area (50,000 or more) or an urban cluster (2,500-50,000) is rural. According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) rural students are more likely to graduate from high school as compared to both urban and suburban students, but they are less likely to attend an institution of higher education.

McCauley also noted recent publications that tell of principals and teachers that work other positions within the school due to the lack of personnel. Many rural districts do not have the budget or population to have more than one guidance counselor, who may have to take on other duties. Some rural students do not have the same support from staff that students at bigger, more suburban and urban schools receive. McCauley surmised that "academic preparation, family background, socioeconomic status -- influence rural college students' success in completing a postsecondary degree" (p. 6). The number of rural residents who obtain a bachelor degree is much lower than those in urban and suburban areas and the growth of those earning those degrees is also lower. The number of urban adults who earned a bachelor's degree was 33%, compared to 19% of rural adults.

There are supports that campuses across the country can use to help these rural students complete their degrees. Students from rural areas struggle to transition to the college environment. Their foundational identities are shaken as they have changed to while away from their hometowns and find that they are not only different people but that there is a lack of job opportunities back home. Staff can become the "campus champions" for these students by supporting their goals and learning by creating content that builds a bridge between their rural life and campus life, these educators can focus on retention. These students need guidance and cultural navigators as they go through a period of transition and adjust. These do not have to be new programs but add-ons to an already existing curriculum.

In a 2006 study, Burr suggested that the higher educational struggles of rural America cannot be overcome by community colleges. These institutions tend to not be comprehensive enough to meet the particular needs of these areas. In order to grow economically, rural areas need more four-year degree options. Education is seen as the pathway to success as most jobs, even entry level, require some sort of training beyond a high school diploma. Statistics show that rural areas tend to lack higher education. With an agricultural-based economy, the makeup of rural areas tend to be "poor, underemployed, undereducated" (p. 71). The researcher asked under what conditions these communities would be able to attract and secure employment in order to grow their respective populations and therefore their local economies.

In the past, community colleges were seen as the solution to rural America's economic problems. These schools offered lower-level certificates, diplomas, and associate degrees. The

name itself, community college, was chosen as it was typically populated with students from within the area. It also was a much cheaper solution to traditional four-year public and private universities. It was and remains an attractive option for lower-income and those not yet academically prepared for a four-year postsecondary experience. Significant changes in directions and mission can be made in order to address this and incorporate four-year bachelor degrees. With this expansion, students will not have to choose between an associates degree or certificate or nothing, they will have the options beyond what is usually offered. States such as Utah and Nevada have gone away from the typical community college and set a precedent, now referring to them as "state college." These programs can be more appealing to rural students and give rural America the chance to grow economically with more education.

Special Education

Chandler (2018) analyzed learning disability identification in rural areas with a high poverty rate, as "socioeconomic status serves as the strongest single indicator of students' educational outcomes" (p. 1). According to the author, rural areas are more likely to have socioeconomic struggles and are impacted by lack of instruct infrastructure, low population, less resources, low levels of educational advancement, and the dependence on one employment sector. In general, students who attend high-poverty schools perform much lower on reading and math standardized tests when compared to students from low poverty areas. Examining qualitative data in one poverty-stricken district, this study used semi structured interviews with teachers to find these answers. There were 11 participants from one district that was selected due to the high rate of students receiving free and reduced lunch. The district chosen for the study is located in a rural area with a population of 1410. Elementary middle and high school all share the same campus with 337 students in elementary, 111 students in middle school, and 160 at the high school. The outward appearance of a school would not indicate to the uninformed I that it is in fact a high-poverty school. Chandler (2018) asked two questions: "What do teachers in poor rural districts believe about poverty?" and "How do these assumptions impact teachers' decision on LD eligibility?" (p. 2).

Of the 11 teachers interviewed, five were in general education and six taught in special education. Of these, seven teachers were at the elementary level and four were at the secondary level. The questions were open-ended, encouraging teachers to expand upon their answers. After the interviews were transcribed and analyzed six themes emerged. The first three themes highlighted teachers assumptions, the fourth illuminated teachers' backgrounds, and the fifth and sixth pertained to pre-referral intervention and the discrepancy model.

All 11 teachers made some comments along the lines that hard work overcomes poverty and that when students in poverty fail they simply are not working hard enough. This assumption does not fully realize the many other factors that would make hard work and school a fruitless endeavor for many students. They did not fully question the conditions in which their students lived or the larger social implications.

Seven out of eleven teachers mentioned schools having the ability to "fix the poverty problem" (p. 4). Most teachers believe that they themselves play a large role in this. They take responsibility for student learning and do not question the larger socio-economic system that impacts their situation. If teachers were able to acknowledge the influence of socioeconomic structure, they would then advocate for them beyond the educational level. They could also provide students with the skills and knowledge to advocate for themselves on the economic level.

As for the fourth theme, 10 of the 11 teachers came from middle-class backgrounds and all 11 reported some form of middle-class values or beliefs. This showed the disparity between the backgrounds of staff and the backgrounds of students that they taught. This could lead to a lack of insight on the part of the teachers. This shortfall in understanding means that these teachers might not be able to adequately acknowledge how poverty impacts life opportunities and therefore "hold them accountable for their own successes and failures rather than providing them with the support and advocacy that they need" (p. 5).

Chandler (2018) found that in the pre-referral stage, teachers just had to show that they tried minimal interventions before referring them to special education. This shows that teachers do not want to delay specialized services and get students help at the earliest point possible. I am that teachers in this setting do not expect struggling students to succeed in a general education classroom. It could also show that high poverty areas do not see the value in implementing more intensive interventions. Finally, this article noted that the IQ-achievement discrepancy model is still in place. This creates a discrepancy between what the teachers' understanding of LD identification process and what is mandated by law.

This article recommended five possible actions that could improve LD identification in rural schools, not just this specific district. First, post-secondary institutions and administrators of school districts should provide materials and activities to current and potential educators that defy previous stereotypes of people living in poverty. Next, when talking about school improvement, lawmakers should consider socio-economic reform. The third action is that

46

administrators in schools should increase their support when it comes to the effort teachers are putting in to meet the needs of all students. The fourth action is that "School administrators should facilitate the implementation of assessment methods that are designed so that students receive the assistance they need as early as possible" (p. 7). Finally, educational researchers should continue to study issues in rural areas concerning poverty.

In a 2017 study, Hawley et al. investigated the challenges of defining what rural means, especially when it comes to special education. The implications for the specific definition of rural can impact funding, resource allocation, and even research findings. There have been many definitions used to define rural depending on the discipline. Each definition tends to have positives and negatives. Having varied definitions of rural can create difficulties when it comes to comparing research. These inconsistencies can also mean problems as it pertains to interpreting rural research.

Hawley et al. (2017) found that there were very few articles that "included standardized definitions of rural" (p. 3) in special education literature. The purpose of this paper was to stress how important it is to have a consistent definition of rural concerning the term special education. They recommended that rather than using one single definition of rural, that future researchers instead include more detail of their locations in order to provide more sufficient and specific information. For, without a solid definition and qualifying details, the person reading the article would be more likely to make assumptions and therefore misinterpret the concept of rurality.

There is not one correct definition of rural as it is a "multifaceted construct that does not afford a single categorization" (p. 9). So, when deciding on which definition fits best, two questions must be considered: "What community characteristics are important in my study's conceptualization of rurality?" and "What level of classification is most appropriate for my study's objectives?" (p. 5). Having a specified definition of rural is crucial for rural special education research as well as policy. Rather than choose one single definition, it is imperative that there are details so readers can understand the context and be better able to draw conclusions based on these key facts. Hawley et al. (2017), referenced the multidimensional approach by Brown and Schafft (2011) that includes, "population and settlement structure and landscape, economy, institutions, and socio-cultural" information (p. 9). It is recommended that researchers who may describe a few or even one rural setting focus on the most notable and important characteristics of these locations using the approach outlined by Brown and Schafft (2011). For those conducting research involving a larger number of locations, it can be hard to include full descriptions for each area. Then, it would be best to instead choose an already established, standardized rural classification. This can provide the consistency required for drawing comparisons. If researchers also provide additional details beyond the established definition, that will only further help readers make comparisons. It is important that researchers and readers alike have a consistent understanding of the rural context. The lack of a clear understanding of what rural is impedes on the advancement of research regarding rural areas as it is hard to draw comparisons with already existing literature with inconsistent definitions. If researchers were to provide more detail regarding rural context, it would significantly reduce the ambiguity of the term rural and positively impact resource allocation, researching findings, grant funding, and policy decisions.

In 2019, Jones Ault et al. interviewed and surveyed the original members of the American Council for Rural Special Education (ACRES) in order to document the history and evolution of the organization. The mission of ACRES is "to provide leadership and support that will enhance services for individuals with exceptional needs, their families, for the professionals who work with them, and for the rural communities in which they live and work" (https://www.acres-sped.org/about, as cited in Jones Ault, 2019). With over a 37-year history at the time of the study, the data reflected the impact ACRES has made and the voice they provided for rural special education. The guiding questions for this research were as follows: 1) What was the purpose for the founding of ACRES?; 2) How has ACRES evolved over time?; 3) Was the actualization of the original mission?; 4) What is the impact of the organization? The researchers initially surveyed ten of the early members in 2014 and then conducted follow-up interviews in 2017. A high level of the survey respondents had a long history with the organization; most had been active since the late 1980s and early 1990s. As for evolution and purpose, one interviewee noted that the organization was founded with the purpose of addressing the needs of rural special education. The majority of the rest of the interviewees reported that it was founded in response to the Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) "personnel preparation grant acquired" (p. 70) by a faculty member at Murray State University in Kentucky, Dr. Doris Helge. The grant focused on preparing teachers for rural special education and the problems in rural special education faced.

The first ACRES conference was held in 1981 at Murray State; Dr. Helge acted as the executive director. Dr. Helge recruited other members of the educational rural teacher preparation grant programs to join. The ensuing conferences hosted notable members from the

Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services of the U.S. Department of Education. Respondents from the survey noted five reasons that ACRES was founded:

(a) to provide a clearinghouse for the discussion of research and practice related to rural special education; (b) to provide a voice in congressional committees and in various legislatures, in support of children and their families in rural areas; (c) to bring national attention to rural special education through a professional publication (RSEQ) and through ACRES national conferences; (d) to promote the preparation of quality teachers, ready to provide needed services and to work with individuals with disabilities in rural and remote environments; and (e) to address a gap in the research literature and focus on needs of individuals with disabilities who live in rural and remote areas. (p. 71)

The interviewees felt that the founding of ACRES was the first real organization that had a central focus on the unique needs of rural special education and as a way to give a voice for those in rural special education and expressed that ACRES "met a need that was significant at the time" (p. 71). ACRES provided support for individuals either preparing to or preparing others to teach in rural special education and created a space to solve issues regarding recruitment and retention.

ACRES had impact on legislation and federal policy, instructional, and innovative educational practices, as well as preparing teachers. Respondents of the survey and interviews explained that members made efforts at the state level by contacting their own congressional delegates to raise awareness. They also lobbied for funding in order to train and support teachers in their respective areas. On the federal level, "ACRES members have continued to communicate with their legislators and raised the level of awareness for rural special education issues" (p. 73). Members of ACRES used three steps to best effect and innovative instructional practices. First, they disseminated the information regarding new practices. Next, they took advantage of the trickle-down effect by getting faculty in higher education to participate in productive teaching strategies that their students can use in future practice. Finally, they worked to achieve generally better preparation of teachers going into rural special education. Interviewees also mentioned how ACRES impacted teacher preparation by providing the necessary resources to be successful and even offering opportunities to further their education with stipends for advanced degrees.

In a 2018 study, Rude and Miller analyzed challenges with rural special education policy and identified possible promising solutions for these issues. They made recommendations for policymakers and implementers in order to improve the programs for special education in rural areas. In sparsely populated communities, providing the required free and appropriate education to students with varying abilities can be difficult. According to the researchers, it is the development of evidence-based practices and policies derived from research that can prove the best education possible to all students. They claimed it is important to note the positives of rural education: "smaller settings, greater personal attention, clearly articulated identity, safe environments, and sense of community" (p. 21). If these attributes are understood, they can be used in partnership with state and federal policy in order to be as effective as possible.

One federal policy that impacted rural education was the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act, which was replaced with Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) in December 2015. Even though several aspects of NCLB were maintained by ESSA, such as statewide assessments, other elements were revised like school ratings based solely on test scores. New factors were also added including college and career readiness standards. Certain aspects of ESSA that work in tandem with the Rural Education Achievement Program (REAP). In five different categories, ESSA references rural schools in regard to federal policy:

(a) involvement provisions to ensure rural stakeholder participation, (b) diversity provisions designed to encourage equitable allocations among varied geographic designations, (c) inclusion of rural as a priority in defining need, (d) set-aside provisions to ensure proportional distribution of resources to rural schools, and (e) waiver/specialized consideration provisions to ensure that rural school applications are competitive with urban schools. (p. 21)

These categories ensure that rural districts receive the same amount of federal resources as other schools. ESSA sets aside 25% of Education Innovation and Research grants specifically for rural schools and 15% of their Community Support for School Success projects are rewards to rural communities. This is one federal policy that makes sure that rural areas, although more sparsely populated, still see the same funding recognition as more urban districts.

Rude and Miller (2018) recommended improving alliances with institutions of higher education, clarifying the government's role, addressing diversity, achieving comprehensive recruitment programs, elevating the profession of education, promoting different educator paths, ensuring salaries and benefits, and providing incentives. They found that partnerships between colleges and universities and rural communities can be made in order to better prepare, and then retain teachers. Rural schools can better understand how the government

52

plays a role in rural education by securing resources through federal programs and waivers typically aimed at communities with larger populations.

The state and national policies, although not always geared toward rural education, do not completely exclude it. What can be done is to use this policy to the advantage of these areas to improve an already challenging educational landscape and promote the changes to state and federal government. As the population of students becomes more diverse, the policy toward rural education must also be culturally responsive and increasingly diverse in recruiting talent for rural areas. Policy could not only elevate the profession in general, but also provide an uplifting and positive view of education. This positive view could be reflected in a competitive initial salary and comprehensive benefits when compared to nonrural areas. Finally, policy could invest in incentives and support for professional development. These programs and activities can extend existing skill sets or provide new skills that will improve the rural classrooms overall.

Gifted and Talented Education

There are different hurdles that impact not just the general population of students but impact the underserved students even more. Part of this underserved population are the section of students deemed gifted/talented. Siegle et al. (2016) stated, "gifted and talented programs and services aim to promote, enhance, and extend the talents and abilities of students. Prior to such interventions, students' potential talents and abilities must be recognized" (pp. 103-104). Lumping all of these students into a single category fails to note their unique abilities and the diversity among these students. A variety of considerations such as, "varied perspectives, curricula, models, service delivery systems, identification structures, and needs of gifted children" (Siegle et al., 2016, p. 104) need to be weighed. Students from rural areas, along with students of color and English language learners, seem to have the most barriers when it comes to receiving adequate gifted education. Also, these students are often under identified. In fact, Black, ELLs, and students who qualified for free or reduced lunch were most likely to be under identified. As well, white students were identified as gifted 12 times more often than students of color.

During the 2010-2011 school year, more than 20% of the population of public school students attended rural schools. Gifted students tended to be underserved due to "lack of challenge and lack of teacher preparation" (Siegle et al., 2016, p. 107) in order to foster an environment for talent to surface. It is in this setting that barriers make it nearly impossible for gifted talent to materialize as there are lowered expectations that eventually lead to inescapable issues.

Rural students found their classrooms to be enjoyable and positive as it pertained to the small school environment where they received more personal attention. These students did note that there were fewer opportunities to be challenged which is directly related to insufficient resources allocated to rural schools. This can limit the opportunity for students to take advanced or higher-level classes and reduce the variety of classes they are able to take.

According to Siegle et al. (2016), if rural schools are going to improve gifted programming, it is important to form relationships with the community and parents. Using their available resources will create mentorship opportunities and the possibility of classroom enrichment. With geographical constraints, rural schools must use what they have available to them. Moreover, "A comprehensive, inclusive system for identifying gifted students from all populations requires a holistic approach of broadened identification" (Siegle et al., 2016, p. 122).

Despite the fact one quarter of students in the United States attend rural schools, these children are often overlooked when it comes to creating educational policy, even though the unavoidable poverty and insufficient financial resources of rural schools in America are well documented. These factors also heavily affect the gifted students in this population. Azano et al. (2014) noted that there is limited knowledge on the experiences of these gifted students and "even less about the teachers serving this population" (p. 88). Their qualitative study set out to "investigate the rural-specific context to identify factors associated with rural teachers' instructional decisions to deliver gifted curriculum with fidelity" (p. 88) by interviewing gifted teachers in rural districts.

The challenges for these teachers tend to be rural-specific, and the typically understood limited resources due to funding inadequacies and the overall one-of-a-kind experience of rural education have been key influences on teaching in these communities. These present hurdles for any teacher in a rural district, but they are especially difficult on teachers of gifted students, as they may face additional obstacles as their jobs may be seen as an extravagance, or not as crucial for student success for struggling districts. In their findings, Azano et al. (2014) found three themes in teaching gifted programs in rural districts: "gifted programming in rural school districts, limited resources, and specific time constraints" (p. 94).

The first impediment was the nature of programming options for these rural teachers. These can often include the number of students who qualify services and the identification process, which impacts the age or grade diversity of the gifted classroom. Teachers noted that mixed grade classrooms created the obvious problem of mixed abilities. One teacher explained that when asked to provide gifted services to 77 students in two different schools, there were students from across grades 1-5. This spawned problems when trying to adhere to the curriculum, as not all students were at the same ability level, even though all were identified as gifted. These complex teaching loads are unique to rural schools as there are not enough resources to provide single-grade or level-specific gifted programs.

This is not the only way limited funding impacts gifted programs. Teachers in this study reported that insufficient funding influences staffing, professional support, and access to technology. The small number of gifted teachers means that teachers are more likely to feel professionally isolated and exhausted as they may be the only teacher in their district in such a position. This often meant that their professional choices were questioned by other teachers or administrators; with no team support or other voices to back them up, they acted as the sole advocate for their students. General education classroom teachers also often expressed negativity towards gifted students being pulled from regular classroom instruction, even though it was shown to be for the student's benefit. This lack of professional support also proved to influence how districts felt about gifted education in general. Many colleagues of gifted teachers found their programs to be indulgent or unnecessary.

Many teachers noted that limited resources meant that their students did not have sufficient access to technology or materials. When conducting a research project, one teacher explained that due to lack of geographic and digital connectivity, their library simply did not have the resources necessary to complete the assignment properly. The opportunities for field trips were also extremely limited as the distance to educationally and culturally relevant locations were too far and/or too expensive to travel to. Additionally, teachers noted that students who came from lower socioeconomic status homes and parents often struggled to provide proper resources for regular classroom learning, let alone gifted learning.

The time constraints on these teachers were especially challenging when trying to provide adequate instruction to their students. These teachers frequently have to travel between multiple schools and have a larger caseload which are both factors in reducing instructional time. Teachers then had the decision on what concepts or lessons to cut due to the time constraints and the time between the lessons threatened the fluidity of the lessons all together. Much of the focus tended to be on students who struggled in school rather than those who excelled academically. With the limited resources available, professional isolation, and time constraints, gifted education teachers faced numerous challenges when trying to administer an adequate and complete education to their students.

In education research, the definition of rural is inconsistent. Kettler et al. (2016) reviewed published research from between 2005-2015 to understand the varied ways that rural was defined. Most often, the National Center for Educational Statistics (NCES) locale code is used to characterize a district as rural, but these codes do not fully understand what rural means. NCES breaks rural into three sub-categories: fringe, distant, and remote. Districts noted as fringe tend to be more similar to schools in the suburbs demographically. The authors contended that improvements could be made to rural education research if there was a consistent interpretation of rurality across the board. The researchers recommended that along with the NCES codes a school size filter be used to accomplish this.

57

What also hinders the development of a consistent definition is the differences among rural schools. Districts can "vary by remoteness, school and district size, poverty rates, minority enrollment, and growth or decline in enrollment" (p. 248). When one imagines rural, they often picture an agrarian setting; one example of this is the town of Walnut Springs, Texas. The town has a population of 755 and an enrollment of 199 students. Their district is a singular Pre-K through 12th grade with an average of 14 students per grade. Twenty-seven students are noted as gifted and talented. Frisco, Texas is 100 miles away and has a population of over 120,000 and an enrollment of 39,903 students in nine high schools, 15 middle schools, and 38 elementary schools. The students identified as gifted and talented number 2,907. Both of these districts are classified as rural by the NCES. This is a large discrepancy and is not the only case. Location-based research is complex as areas can fluctuate in population faster than can be captured in the ten-year census classification systems used by the NCES for data.

There is also no single definition for rural education research. For some, rural is a subjective concept. Kettler et al. (2016) stated, "People may not be able to define rural, but they claim to know rural when they see it" (p. 247). Rural education organizations like the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) and the Rural School and Community Trust (RSCT) associate rurality with these six qualitative characteristics:

- 1. Education takes place at a distance from large urban areas.
- Education takes place in an environment with historical roots in an agrarian culture.
- 3. Education has access to fewer resources such as highly qualified teachers, highquality buildings, and high-quality professional development and curricula.

- 4. Education takes place in small schools.
- 5. Education cooperates with and tries to meet the needs of the community and local economy.
- Education is place-based, or rooted in the lives of community families. (pp. 247-248)

These six characteristics are usually coupled with other anecdotal evidence such as rural places "are inhabited by people and are not just spaces mapped for descriptive convenience" (Roberts & Green, 2013 as cited in Kettler et al. 2016) and rural people are just different than people in urban places. Kettler et al. found that around one third of studies "since 2005 fail to validate the rurality of the schools in the study" (p. 261). Understanding the context in which the research is conducted is key in making progress towards bettering the education for students in rural education.

In 2020, Lewis and Boswell stressed the importance of understanding the culture of rural areas and the challenges in rural education, specifically rural gifted education as half of the world's population lives in rural areas but policy and research often overlooks students from these areas. The lack of scholarly research is reflected in misunderstandings of the challenges and opportunities of the rural public school system which creates more questions than answers. There are intricacies that need to be understood when examining rural education as a whole, but especially rural gifted education. This study, like many before it, focused on one state's rural gifted education efforts rather than the United States as a whole. Lewis and Boswell found that Texas was one of the largest rural states; the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) classifies 648 out of 1210 school districts there as rural. They explored the

types of teaching experiences, services and programming available for gifted students, whether programming exists, support by the school and community, challenges to gifted programs, and the value of these programs in rural schools.

Lewis and Boswell (2020) mentioned the persistent issue that there is no consensus on the definition of rural. Typically, most researchers define based on location and population density but is not the sole way of categorizing them. There is also a qualitative nature to rurality that cannot be understood by looking at quantitative data. The NCES codes used by this study use population density and location, though they did not take culture into account as this was presumed in the context of this study.

As of the 2013-2014 school year, in the United States there were 3.3 million students in gifted and talented programs and these students face challenges unique to their location. These programs are either underfunded or do not exist in rural areas and struggle to attract qualified teachers.

In Texas, Lewis and Boswell (2020) found that out of the total student population in the state, eight percent were identified as gifted. In contrast, only 5.8% were classified as gifted in rural schools. Even though rural schools do meet the suggested average of gifted students (i.e., 5-7%), the numbers reveal that rural students are less likely to be recognized as gifted. This study examined four rural districts, located in cities with a population between 900 and 3,000 residents. The researchers distributed a self-survey to teachers at these districts in order to assess their "perceptions and experiences with gifted and talented programs" (p. 188) in their schools. The qualitative data collected showed variation among teacher experiences, which reflects just how complex rural gifted education can be. While the majority of the teachers had

over five years of classroom experience, they yet did not meet requirements for professional development typically sought by gifted teachers in larger districts. The screening process for these schools was completed only once a year or upon request and some teachers were unaware of how the process was done. Only 15.73% of the respondents noted that their schools offered designated in school classes for the gifted, which is more of a drain on resources than in-class differentiated instruction (32.96%) and pull-out services (66.29%). Only 8.99% of the respondents said that their districts offer no programs outside of school hours. The others had services such as academic competitions, before or after school programs, and summer programs. The teachers' perceptions of gifted and talented programming support varied with majority noting support either always or occasionally. The lowest levels of support was provided by the community, although it was mostly positive. There could be a lack of communication between the school and community as to the importance of this programming, as some made note that if there were more information and understanding of gifted programming, it would more than likely be supported.

Gifted rural education is underrepresented in educational research but despite that, studies have found location to impact education, especially services beyond general classroom instruction such as gifted or special education. Puryear and Kettler (2017) conducted a study that focused on rural gifted education classification and how that affects the educational outcomes of these students. The purpose of this study was to "offer important implications for both the support for gifted education in rural settings and the usefulness of the census codes as an indicator in educational research" (p. 43). Using the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) to classify these districts, the researchers found that nearly 20% of all K-12 students are classified as enrolled in rural districts. According to the authors, location impacts the educational outcomes of students, especially those in gifted programs. In fact, rural schools "provide fewer resources and opportunities for identified gifted students than their counterparts in other locales and socioeconomic conditions" (p. 43). For the data associated with the demographics, financials, and student performance, the Texas Education Agency uses the database Academic Excellence Indicator System (AEIS). The researchers accessed this information for each public school district in the state for the 2010-2011 school year. The guiding questions were 1) "Are there differences in opportunities for gifted education program services between rural and nonrural school districts?" 2) "How does proximity affect the opportunities for gifted education program services in rural school districts?" and 3) "If proximity affects the educational opportunity for gifted education program services in rural school districts, are town school districts similarly affected by proximity?" (p. 145).

The researchers findings correlated with that of previous research. Instead of using the more broad terms for location that the NCES uses, Puryear and Kettler (2017) instead opted for the sub-categories. Overall, rural districts, when compared to nonrural districts, spent less money and allocated fewer faculty members to gifted programming. The rural subcategories were even more detailed; rural fringe districts spent \$67 per gifted student and rural remote districts spent \$47. The more remote the district, the less that was spent. In fact, the budget allocation for gifted education in rural fringe districts was 0.96%, in rural distant it was 0.51%, and rural remote it was a mere 0.36%. Even though this study focused its examination on Texas districts, it provided a gateway to further rural gifted education research.

62

In a 2009 paper, Howley et al. studied four aspects that impact rural education: decreasing population, poverty, demographics, and changing requirements and how these factors especially affect gifted education. They explained that although these challenges are not new, they require a response that can have greater consequences on gifted and talented students. The researchers examined studies from the previous five years in order to explain these challenges and the school responses to them. Most rural communities have experienced declining populations to varying degrees. Related to this is a phenomenon known as rural "brain drain." It is when these communities lose their highly educated people, for once students move away and earn a degree, they tend to not move back. Schools are negatively affected by this out-migration. As their enrollments decline, which in turn leads to a reduction in funding, schools become less financially able to provide specialized services or high-level courses.

Even though the economic situation in some rural areas is improving, many rural communities still struggle with persistent poverty. Low income and low wealth in an area impacts how a school is funded. Even if local property taxes, which contribute greatly to educational funding, are mediocre, rural schools lack the federal allocations, when compared to their urban and suburban counterparts. Nonrural areas receive 5.5 billion dollars more each year than districts located in rural areas (Rural Policy Research Institute, as cited in Howley et al., 2009, p. 520). This not only impacts resources such as devices, books, and other learning tools but also teacher recruitment and retention. Rural teachers are also paid less than those in other more populated districts overall. Rural teachers are also more likely to be less experienced, less educated, and less able to provide challenging coursework to gifted students.

Additionally, rural schools are changing demographically. There has been an increase in "minority" students, as they now make up almost 23% of all rural students. This increase in diversity has been a rapid change in some areas where schools have not been able to adapt quickly enough. As different forms of agriculture tend to be the main form of income in these areas, students may move to rural communities for a parent's job. These students come from a multitude of backgrounds but often have dealt with transience, meaning they may not be at the same academic level as their peers. Teachers and schools are not prepared to handle students that may need more assistance, such as English language services, but then also provide for the gifted population as well.

There are ongoing accountability requirements that impact rural schools greatly. As legislation has been passed in order to hold districts more accountable for student achievement at the state level, there have also been federal requirements. If these standards are met based on their annual performance, there are incentives for these districts. Rural schools had a hard time meeting these standards as they increased in difficulty. With a smaller population of students, their performance tended to be a result from "chance rather than from actual changes in student performance" (p. 526). This especially impacts gifted students as the changes in curriculum in order to meet these requirements can take the challenging content away.

Howley et al. (2009) made many suggestions for rural schools in order to best overcome the issues of decreasing population, poverty, demographics, and changing requirements. One option was consolidation. Although not an opportunity for schools in very remote areas, smaller schools are able to combine resources and population in order to implement more programs. Another option was distance education. Students who seek a more challenging curriculum, and are unable to take post secondary courses at a local college or at schools that do not have Advanced Placement classes or a gifted and talented program, could instead take online courses to meet their academic needs.

In a 2015 study, Kettler et al. analyzed the disparities in the services provided to gifted students. They examined location and how much districts allocate for programs and faculty to gifted education. Typically, research has focused on the equity and identification to gifted education, rather than availability, access, and allocation based on rurality. The researchers stated that "Inequitable gifted education includes disparities of available educational opportunities for identified gifted students based on race/ethnicity, economic disadvantage, or geography/locale" (p. 101).

This study utilized data from Texas school districts in order to determine the inequities in gifted education due to location. The data was obtained from the Academic Excellence Indicator System (AEIS) of the Texas Education Agency, through the Public Education Information Management Systems (PEIMS), which provides information for all public and charter schools in Texas. The researchers posed two research questions; 1) "Does access to gifted education vary by locale (city, suburb, town, rural)?" and 2) "Which contextual variables are predictive of variance in funding and staffing gifted education programs?" (p.102). For the first question they analyzed three dependent variables regarding gifted education access across several locations. As for the second research question, they evaluated seven variables based on previous research in this area:

(a) proportion of the population characterized as economically disadvantaged

(qualifying for federal free/reduced lunch), (b) proportion of the student population characterized as at risk for dropping out of high school (Texas Education Agency, 2012), (c) proportion of the student population representing minority groups (non-White), (d) proportion of the student population identified for special education services, (e) total number of students in the district (school size), (f) property value per pupil in the district

As for access, Kettler et al. (2015) found that there were significant differences depending on the location. When examining expenditures and faculty to teach gifted classes, the per-pupil spending was notably lower in rural areas when compared to suburban districts. They allocated a much smaller portion of the budget to gifted and talented education. As for faculty to teach in these programs, there was also a deficit when compared to suburban schools.

(district wealth), and (g) total per-pupil expenditures in the district. (pp. 103-104)

The variables considered when answering the second question correlated with the findings of the first research question. Even though rural schools tended to spend more money per student, they still do not spend as much as other districts on gifted programming. Students who were disadvantaged economically or labeled as "at-risk" often attended schools that spent less on these programs. Although schools with more "minority" students did have more faculty members to allocate to gifted education, schools that had more students in special education programs were not able to do so. Property value did not have a positive relationship with resource allocation, as higher property values did not always mean higher expenditures for gifted education. Finally, larger districts that had a much larger population was the biggest predictor of resource allocation as they had a higher percentage of staff available for these programs.

CHAPTER III: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

This review sought to understand how location impacts rural education and its students. Overall, 30 studies regarding rural achievement and attainment, college readiness, special education, and gifted education were selected as part of this literature review. Across the board, the studies were consistent in their findings. That is to say, location has a distinct influence on the financial, educational, and family resources of students who are educated in rural areas. In all, this significantly affects the quality of their education (Pink-Harper, 2015; Roscigno & Crowley, 2001; Roscigno et al., 2006).

Over the past 100 years, scholars have tried to understand special needs of rural education (Biddle & Azano, 2016). Poverty is a key factor that influences rural education, and the majority of the most impoverished counties in the United States (48 out of 50), are in rural areas (Fishman, 2015). Beyond that, the other challenges that rural areas face are unique to their location, as they have a lower and more dispersed population, an economy driven by a single sector or jobs, and lack the resources found in more urbanized areas such as cultural centers and high-speed internet (Fishman, 2015). Rural areas are not attractive to new people because of these factors. New teachers not from these areas often see these smaller schools as stepping stones to a position in a more well-populated area. As they do not have the resources of suburban or urban areas and do not pay as well, it remains hard to recruit and then retain educators (Biddle & Azano, 2016).

Specifically in Minnesota, rural schools face the challenges of spread-out populations, financial hardships, aging infrastructure, and declining enrollments. As of 2006, there were 336 school districts in Minnesota, 68 of which had two or fewer students per square mile, which

68

covers almost 40% of the state's geographic area (McMurray & Ronningen, 2006). Rural Minnesota schools are also experiencing an increase in students who speak another language other than English at home, which rose by 20,000 students in less than a decade. This is just one factor impacting rural schools, as more financial resources are needed to meet the needs of these students that were not needed in the past. As enrollment declined by 17% between 2000-2001 and 2005-2006 school year, it became less financially feasible to cater to every students' specific needs. There is simply not enough money to spread to meet each and every students' needs.

Impact of Location on Rural Student's Achievement

The inadequacy of resources and their availability was found to be the biggest factor that impacts rural students' academic achievement (Roscigno et al., 2006). Schools were unable to invest in their students at the level of suburban schools, as suburban schools have better access to greater educational resources (Roscigno & Crowley, 2001). Due to spatial disparity, rural schools were unable to provide such investments as a wide array of courses, like AP classes, which is a factor in student achievement. There are simply not enough financial resources, as rural schools were allocated \$600 less per pupil per year than suburban schools (Roscigno et al., 2006).

When examining these plaguing issues, the idea of place is not always stressed as important. Rural districts face many unique challenges that are often overlooked when examining the issue of dropout rates in the United States. Research in the U.S. mostly focuses on urban centers, even though many high school drop-outs do not attend urban schools. Rather, it is rural areas that have been struggling with decreasing population, higher poverty rates, and "developing college-ready vs. workplace-ready young adults" (Wilcox, 2014, p. 1).

Wilcox (2014) found that rural schools with higher than average graduation rates have qualities such as high expectations, use of resources, and family and community engagement. These districts expect all students to meet the standards and give them the confidence and support to do so. They also take advantage of collaborative and professional development opportunities as well as digital opportunities for their students so they are able to go beyond the classroom. Finally, they are engaged, and a part of the community as a whole as the school in rural areas is the heart of these communities. Even though policy and research tend to overlook these areas, Wilcox's (2014) study has implications for what can be done in the future. The most impactful way is for schools to look to their higher-performing cohorts in order to learn from their practices and seek to implement them in their own schools.

Poverty is a common factor seen throughout the research, as poverty is a decisive aspect that escalates the probability of dropping out and underachievement (Irvin et al., 2011; Miller et al., 2019). Although poverty does not affect the aspirations of rural students, it does impact their achievement. According to Irvin et al. (2011), the characteristics of high-poverty schools, like the percentage of students who receive free or reduced lunch, the student-teacher ratio, school size, and grade span, did influence attainment. Unlike previous studies, it was found that students who attended higher-poverty schools where K-12 were housed in the building often had lower educational attainment. This is an issue that typically affects rural areas, as smaller populations allow for this. It is not just school characteristics that influence attainment in poor rural areas but also community stressors and resources. Due to their agricultural and more spatially spread-out nature, rural areas often neither have these same resources nor do they have the ability to provide these resources (Miller et al., 2019). In contrast, metropolitan areas have more opportunities for cultural activities such as museums, landmarks, concerts, and other resources like parks. These cultural aspects can influence academic skills as exposure to these places and activities can have a positive impact on students (Miller et al., 2019).

The opportunity for class variation is limited in rural schools, especially as it pertains to upper level courses such as Advanced Placement (AP) (Gagnon & Mattingly, 2016; Howley et al., 2009; Klugman, 2012; Siegle et al., 2016). According to Gagnon and Mattingly (2016), only 51.4% of rural districts had at least one student enroll in AP courses, which was significantly lower than the 78.3% of town districts, 93.8% of suburban districts, and 97.3% of urban districts. This is not only due to the lower population of students who may want to take these classes but also due to the staff available and qualified to teach them. If more of these classes were available to rural students, they might be better able to prepare themselves to continue their education, as they will understand the level of rigor required for college coursework.

Differences in College Preparation Between Rural and Suburban Schools

Attaining a higher level of education can positively impact one's ability to expand career opportunities and make more income. Educational attainment can also impact the economic development of rural areas. As today's economy moves away from labor-based toward a more knowledge-based workforce, human capital becomes more valuable to areas that once relied on manual labor as it provides more prosperity and long-term stability (Pink-Harper, 2015). The
higher level of education students are able to achieve and then bring back to their rural hometowns directly results in a positive economic impact on the area.

The key issue is getting students to continue their education. Thirty percent of rural students earned a bachelor's degree, which was lower than 40% of suburban and 43% urban students who do (Schmitt-Wilson et al., 2018). Access to higher education should be attainable and equitable for all students, but location affects a student's ability to be able to do so in any form. Prior to YEAR, anything less than a four-year degree was seen as inferior in a professional environment. If there was a more inclusive and supportive definition of educational attainment that included two-year degrees, training in the trades, or anything beyond a high school diploma, students saw it as a more achievable goal.

Klugman (2012) found that the programmatic resources that schools make available to students also impact students' post-secondary choices. As well, high school resources can mediate the effects of a students' family socioeconomic status (SES). Students with a high SES typically attend better funded schools, which offer more resources and opportunities, and were correlated positively with attending private schools over public ones and negatively associated with attending rural schools. Klugman (2012) found that students with high family SES had a larger range of class options and were more prepared for the level of rigor in college. In rural schools, financial inequity created a lack of social and instructional resources that could not provide the high-level of learning than those in suburban areas.

While rural students might not be as adequately prepared, they also do not expect to continue their education at a four-year university. More nonrural students assumed that they would continue onto college (72.54% of urban students and 76.24% of suburban students) than

rural students (70.4%) (Li, 2019). Their parents had even lower expectations as 75.86% of rural parents expected their children to continue education, compared to 82.14% of urban parents and 82.81% of suburban parents. While that is seemingly not a very large gap in numbers, it does illustrate the lower expectations of rural students in terms of continuing their education.

Rural students are more likely to be first-generation college students, as Byun et al. (2012) found in a nationally representative survey. They found that 37% of rural students had parents who completed a bachelor's degree or higher, while 50% of both suburban and urban parents had done so. Their college experiences are also influenced by this as they become the first in their family to take this large educational step.

Being from a rural area, in general, can impact the experience of furthering one's education. Stone et al. (2018) looked at recent high school graduates and analyzed how their values impacted their experience. These students emphasized the importance of faith, family, and career. They thought that continuing their education was a way to not just assist in finding a successful career but also to help their families. If rural students are able to obtain a higherlevel of education and find a higher-paying job, they can then contribute economically to their communities. These students need to be supported as they transition from high school to college as their situation and the issues they face are unique to their location (McCauley, 2020).

Impact of Location on Special Needs and Gifted Students' Education

Both special education and gifted programs face some of the same challenges in rural schools. Although they are two separate entities, special education and gifted education are programs that go beyond general classroom instruction and are included in the same section.

Gifted/Talented

Gifted students from rural areas have the most hurdles to overcome when it comes to receiving an adequate education (Siegle et al., 2016). Kettler et al. (2015) found that disparities do exist based on location when it comes to gifted and talented education. Rural districts are often low in population and have much smaller budgets. They are unable to allocate resources, such as teachers, to these types of programs (Kettler et al., 2015). Puryear and Kettler (2017) explained that rural districts are financially unable to provide adequate resources to these services, and therefore do not properly serve that portion of their population.

As over 20% of the public school population attends rural schools, gifted students make up an even smaller portion but nonetheless still deserve an equitable education. In rural schools, there is often a lack of teacher preparation to serve these students that is paired with a lack of challenging curriculum. Howley et al. (2009) found that four aspects were the biggest challenges facing rural gifted education: decreasing population, poverty, demographics, and changing requirements. These have always been issues plaguing rural education but have greater consequences on gifted students. Gifted talent is unable to surface due to these barriers, as students are not in an environment that fosters them. Howley et al. (2009) suggested consolidation or distance learning as a more affordable option to improve these situations for rural students but those are not always viable options for very remote schools who are too far away from other districts to consolidate or do not have adequate internet to participate in online schooling.

Teachers that do serve the gifted and talented population in rural districts have to overcome the same challenges that all teachers face in rural schools. Financial limitations

impact all areas of these schools and due to this, many districts see gifted programs as an extravagance or not as crucial to these students' educational experience (Azano et al., 2014). As more focus is placed on students who struggle, rather than students who are excelling, gifted students are often overlooked.

Lewis and Boswell (2020) state that it is important to understand the culture of rural areas in order to provide adequate gifted education. A subject that scholarly research often overlooks, the challenges of rural public schools are often misunderstood. To improve areas like research and policy would be a consistent definition of rural (Kettler et al., 2016; Lewis & Boswell, 2020). A more consistent and well understood definition could improve these areas and therefore lead to reform and policy that could be put into place to improve gifted education in rural schools.

Special Education

Identification of special education students is the first step in getting them the support they need. With high poverty rates in rural areas, these students can experience negative educational outcomes due to the hurdles of locational disparity (Chandler, 2018). Importantly, there is not a consistent definition of rurality when it comes to special education. If there is a consistent definition, it can better allocate funding, resources allocation, and even research findings. These inconsistencies can greatly impact special education. Hawley et al. (2017) stated that there should be a more consistent definition of rural as it relates to special education policy and research in order to better help solve issues.

State and national policies are not always geared toward rural education (Rude & Miller, 2018). Changes should be made in order to improve special education policy in rural areas in

order to provide solutions for issues. It is important to make note of the positives of rural education like small class sizes, which means the opportunity for more personalized attention, a sense of community and a safe environment. Rude and Miller (2018) recommended that in order to make up for these slights, they should create and improve alliances with higher educational institutions, clarifying the government's role, addressing diversity, achieving comprehensive recruitment programs, elevating the profession of education, promoting different educator paths, ensuring salaries and benefits, and providing incentives. If partnerships are created between college and rural areas, teachers can be better retained and prepared. Understanding the role of the government can lead to securing resources and waivers through federal programs that are usually aimed at larger communities.

There are programs that seek to improve special education in rural schools. American Council for Rural Special Education has worked for almost 40 years to improve rural special education and provide it with a voice that it did not have before. Jones Ault et al. (2019) interviewed original members of the council in order to understand the evolution, history, and impact of this organization. Originally, ACRES was made up of rural teacher preparation grant program members and sought to discuss research and practices, be involved in governmental policy, get national attention, better prepare teachers, and help close the gap in research. ACRES members made sure to provide information on new practices, take advantage of the trickle-down effect by influencing higher education faculty, and better prepare special education teachers in general. ACRES was able to do this and greatly impact these areas, especially teacher preparation programs by providing the means to create successful programs in their rural schools and even provide stipends to continue their education in order to better provide for their programs.

Limitations

The lack of sources regarding rural education that are recent and relevant is apparent. There is a discrepancy of studies that focus on rural education in the United States, and more specifically in the areas discussed in this review (Gagnon & Mattingly, 2016; Koricich et al., 2018; Pink-Harper, 2015). There are few sources that cover the areas of achievement, postsecondary attainment, and special and gifted education that are within the past twenty years. Within those twenty years, there are very few resources that were germane to the topic. There are also limitations regarding each specified area. When it came to general information about rural education, there was information regarding specific areas, like Minnesota (McMurray & Ronningen, 2006), but not a lot about the United States overall. Other studies focused solely on one state, as in the case of Puryear and Kettler (2017) (Texas) and Wilcox et al. (2014) (New York). Although their information correlated with other studies that focused on the United States as a whole, it does not offer the same snapshot of rural education that nation-wide studies are able to. Due to the fact that the majority of the studies used the same resources for their data, the National Educational Longitudinal Study and the National Center for Education Statistics, the academic achievement portion, as well as the college readiness and attainment, the same information was repeated. The same statistics were often used to come to the same conclusions, that there is a lack of achievement and attainment in rural students. As for both the special and gifted portion of the research, the same researchers were the ones

conducting studies and doing the research. More research needs to be encouraged in rural education from more people as it will improve the outcomes and understanding of this topic.

Implications for Future Research

The general lack of research regarding rural education in the United States limits the understanding of this unique situation. As well, many steps remain to be taken in the areas of research and policy in order to change rural students' educational outcomes. Locational poverty is a concurrent theme that plagues rural schools and needs to be studied further (Chandler, 2018). As Azano et al. (2014) noted that there is not a lot of research on gifted rural education, but rural education in general. Further studies need to be done into rural education overall but also into the more specified areas like college readiness, gifted education, and special education. The more scholarly research conducted can lead to solving the issues in rural education. If more is understood about this situation, specific challenges can be targeted.

Professional Application

This research has had a great impact on how I will teach rural students now and in the future. As I have faced these challenges as both a student and a teacher, I understand how crucial it is to have teachers who recognize the unique environment of rural schooling. While there are problems to overcome, it is important to embrace the many benefits and uniqueness of teaching in a rural area.

As a teacher, there is not much I can do about the lack of financial resources, as I am not in charge of how or where money is spent. I can, however, advocate for my students and push for classes that better suit the needs of my students. Although I am not the final say, I have to be the voice for change. In my position, I can take advantage of aspects such as smaller class sizes. This provides an even greater opportunity to get to know students and make connections with them. Indeed, I see my students many times a day and this unique context allows me to more aptly tailor my classes and activities to fit their likes, dislikes, and needs.

Thus far, I have focused on gifted and special education. In my current district placement, there is neither a gifted program nor Advanced Placement classes. The students who crave challenge are overlooked and must stay with the flow of their classmates. These students often finish their assignments early, so I have created activities for them to further their knowledge on a subject we are learning or even a point in history in which they are interested that we do not cover. I do not frame this as "extra work" but rather "extended learning." This form of differentiation is small but it is something that I do to challenge my students that go unidentified as gifted.

I have also applied differentiation to my special education students. Teaching in a 6th-12th grade school with only very three and a half special education teachers means that they have a large workload. I do what I can to collaborate with these teachers to ensure that special education students are getting the most out of my classes. I do not necessarily have a chance to work one on one with them everyday, so taking these assignments and altering them to fit their learning needs has turned out to be the best solution. This is not about making assignments and activities shorter or "easier." Instead of doing a self-guided research project, we work together and go step-by-step. These students still do their own research but in a group and with assistance. If we have a reading with questions, students are given the option to either read them together, by themselves, or with me. I understand that these are not revolutionary ideas and that many, if not most teachers differentiate assignments. The difference is about taking advantage of the rural schooling environment. Instead of dwelling on the negative aspects of rural education that are consistent throughout all aspects of the research, I choose to see the situation as an asset.

Conclusion

This review sought to explain the issues facing rural education in order to understand how locational disparity impacts educational equity. A lack of financial resources due to poverty and a lower population impacts every aspect of rural education. As students in rural areas do not have the same access to the resources as those in suburban areas, they are unable to experience the same levels of academic success. This impacts their ability, expectations, and ultimately, their success in continuing their education.

If rural students are not able to be challenged in school or not held to the same standards, they will not see themselves continuing their education or struggle to adjust to that academic environment. If the means to provide an adequate education are not there for general education students, special education and gifted education are even more highly affected. As a centralized definition does not exist in either of these areas, which means there are more misunderstandings which leads to issues remaining unsolved.

Rural education is not at a complete disadvantage, as there are assets that are unseen anywhere else in the country. A lower population, that is spread out means smaller classes and more individualized attention. There is a sense of community in rural areas as everyone knows everyone and tends to look out for one another. There are also skills learned in these areas that one might not find in the heart of the city, including, but not limited to an emphasis on agriculture. There are definitely advantages to being from a small town, but sadly, that does not always outweigh the disadvantages.

References

- Academic Achievement Definition and Meaning. Top Hat. (2020, March 24). Retrieved March 14, 2021, from https://tophat.com/glossary/a/academic-achievement/
- Azano, A., Callahan, C., Missett, T., & Brunner, M. (2014). Understanding the experiences of gifted education teachers and fidelity of implementation in rural schools. *Journal of Advanced Academics*, *25*(2), 88–100. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932202X14524405
- Biddle, C. & Azano, A.P. (2016). Constructing and reconstructing the "rural school problem:" A century of rural education research. *Review of Research in Education*, 40(1), 298–325. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X16667700
- Burr, K. (2006). State college as an answer to rural American education needs. *The Community College Enterprise*, *12*(2), 69–79.
- Byun, S. Y., Irvin, M. J., & Meece, J. L. (2012). Predictors of bachelor's degree completion among rural students at four-year institutions. *The Review of Higher Education*, 35(3), 463–484. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2012.0023
- Chandler, R. (2018). Teachers' beliefs about poverty and the impact on learning disabilities identification in a poor, rural school district. *The Rural Educator*, *35*(3), 31–39. https://doi.org/10.35608/ruraled.v35i3.347
- Conley, D. T. (2007, March). *Redefining College Readiness*. Education Policy Improvement Center. http://erc.cehd.tamu.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/41/2020/02/1_Redefining-College-Readiness-article.pdf

Fishman, D. (2015). School reform for rural America. Education Next, 15(3), 9-15.

- Gagnon, D., & Mattingly, M. (2016). Advanced Placement and rural schools: Access, success, and exploring alternatives. *Journal of Advanced Academics*, *27*(4), 266–284. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932202X16656390
- Goldman, A. (2019). Interpreting rural students' stories of access to a flagship university. *The Rural Educator*, *40*(1), 16–28. https://doi.org/10.35608/ruraled.v40i1.530

Hawley, L., Koziol, N., Bovaird, J., McCormick, C., Welch, G., Arthur, A., & Bash, K. (2016). Defining and describing rural: Implications for rural special education research and policy. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, *35*(3), 3–11.

https://doi.org/10.1177/875687051603500302

Howley, A., Rhodes, M., & Beall, J. (2009). Challenges facing rural schools: Implications for gifted students. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, *32*(4), 515–536. https://doi.org/10.1177/016235320903200404

- Irvin, M. J., Meece, J. L., Byun, S.-yong, Farmer, T. W., & Hutchins, B. C. (2011). Relationship of school context to rural youth's educational achievement and aspirations. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 40(9), 1225–1242. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-011-9628-8
- Jones Ault, M., Ferguson, B., Berry, A., Hawkins-Lear, S., & Magiera, K. (2019). The founding, evolution, and impact of the American Council on Rural Special Education. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, *38*(2), 67–78. https://doi.org/10.1177/8756870519833916
- Kettler, T., Russell, J., & Puryear, J. (2015). Inequitable access to gifted education: Variance in funding and staffing based on locale and contextual school variables. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, *38*(2), 99–117. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353215578277

Kettler, T., Puryear, J., & Mullet, D. (2016). Defining rural in gifted education research:
Methodological challenges and paths forward. *Journal of Advanced Academics*, 27(4),
245–265. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932202X16656896

- Klugman, J. (2012). How resource inequalities among high schools reproduce class advantages in college destinations. *Research in Higher Education*, *53*(8), 803–830. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-012-9261-8
- Koricich, A., Chen, X., & Hughes, R. (2018). Understanding the effects of rurality and socioeconomic status on college attendance and institutional choice in the United States. *Review of Higher Education*, *41*(2), 281–305.
 https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2018.0004
- Lewis, K., & Boswell, C. (2020). Perceived challenges for rural gifted education. *Gifted Child Today Magazine*, 43(3), 184–198. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217520915742
- Lexico Dictionaries. (n.d.). *Rural: Definition of rural by Oxford Dictionary*. In *Lexico Dictionaries*. https://www.lexico.com/definition/rural
- Li, X. (2019). Challenging both rural advantage and disadvantage narratives: The effects of family factors on American student college expectations in the early 2010s. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, *35*(5), 1-16. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.26209/jrre3505
- McCauley, D. (2019). Rural students need campus champions. *About Campus: Enriching the Student Learning Experience*, 24(4), 4–9. https://doi.org/10.1177/1086482219891294
- McMurry, M., & Ronningen, B. (2006). Rural education in Minnesota. *Rural Minnesota Journal*, *1*(2), 1-19.

Miller, P., Votruba-Drzal, E., & Coley, R. L. (2019). Poverty and academic achievement across the urban to rural landscape: Associations with community resources and stressors. *RSF : Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences*, 5(2), 106–122.

https://doi.org/10.7758/RSF.2019.5.2.06

- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (n.d.). *Educational Attainment Definition*. OECD Glossary of Statistical Terms. https://stats.oecd.org/glossary/detail.asp?ID=742.
- Pink-Harper, S. (2015). Educational attainment: An examination of its impact on regional economic growth. *Economic Development Quarterly*, 29(2), 167–179. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891242414561495
- Puryear, J., & Kettler, T. (2017). Rural gifted education and the effect of proximity. *The Gifted Child Quarterly*, *61*(2), 143–152. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986217690229
- Roscigno, V. J., & Crowley, M. L. (2009). Rurality, institutional disadvantage, and achievement/attainment*. *Rural Sociology*, *66*(2), 268–292.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1549-0831.2001.tb00067.x

- Roscigno, V. J., Tomaskovic-Devey, D., & Crowley, M. (2006). Education and the inequalities of place. *Social Forces*, *84*(4), 2121–2145. https://doi.org/10.1353/sof.2006.0108
- Rude, H., & Miller, K. (2018). Policy challenges and opportunities for rural special education. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, *37*(1), 21–29.

https://doi.org/10.1177/8756870517748662

Schmitt-Wilson, S., Downey, J., & Beck, A. (2018). Rural educational attainment: The importance of context. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, *33*(1), 1–14.

Sec. 300.39 special education. (2017, May 2). https://sites.ed.gov/idea/regs/b/a/300.39.

- Siegle, D., Gubbins, E., O'Rourke, P., Langley, S., Mun, R., Luria, S., Little, C., McCoach, D.,
 Knupp, T., Callahan, C., & Plucker, J. (2016). Barriers to underserved students'
 participation in gifted programs and possible solutions. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, 39(2), 103–131. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162353216640930
- Stone, A. N., Serrata, C., & Martinez, K. (2020). Small town values: Exploring the values of Latina college students from rural communities. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/15348431.2020.1727745
- What is Giftedness? (n.d.). National Association for Gifted Children. Retrieved March 14, 2021 from https://www.nagc.org/resources-publications/resources/what-giftedness.
- Wilcox, K., Angelis, J., Baker, L., & Lawson, H. (2014). The value of people, place and possibilities: A multiple case study of rural high school completion. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, *29*(9), 1–18.
- U.S. Census Bureau (2020, December 7). *Urban and Rural*. The United States Census Bureau. https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/geography/guidance/geo-areas/urbanrural.html